
INQUIRY CINCERNING A JUDGE 
Nil. 5 

NOVEMBER §, 1975 

PAGE 165 - 335 



THE S11\1E LI\W UBRI\Rl 

BEFORE THE 

STATE JUDICIAL QUALIFICATIONS COMMISSION 

INQUIRY CONCERNING A JUDGE, NO. 5 

NOVEMBER 4, 1975 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTERS 

QUARANTY SANK Pl.AZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl. TEXAS 

I~FT 
'i ·]S' ~ 
c c:_tlf \ 

v. '2-
COPY 



165 

THE MASTER: Are we ready to proceed? 

2 MR. MITCHELL: We are ready. 

3 MR. FLUSCHE: We are ready, Your Honor. 

THE MASTER: All rtght. 

5 MR. FLUSCHE: Your Honor, this morn-

6 ing we wtll continue with our presentation 

7 of evidence with respect to Paragraph 2 of 

8 the amended proceeding. 

9 Today we will call as our first wit-

10 ness Juan Rievera. 

11 

12 

13 

14 JUAN R IEVERA, 

15 called as a witness, having been first duly sworn 

16 upon his hls oath to tell the truth, the whole truth 

17 and nothing but the truth, testified as follows: 

18 

19 

20 

BY MR. FLUSCHE: 
21 

~ Q What is your full name? 

~ A Juan Rievera, Junior. 

24 Q Where do you li.vP? 

~ A San Antonio, Texas. 
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Q How are you employed? 

2 A By the San Antonio Independent Sc~ool District. 

3 Q In what capacity? 

4 A As assistant footbAll and head track coac~ at 

5 Edison High School. 

6 Q Prior to the time you were employed at Edison 

7 High School, w~ere were you employed? 

8 A I was at Fox Tech High School for three years. 

9 Q How about prior to that? 

10 A Crystal City Independent School District fo~ two anc a 

11 half months. 

12 Q How about prior to that? 

13 A Seven and a half months in Edinburg with the 

14 Edinburg Independent School District. 

IS Q Prior to that, where were you employed? 

16 A Benavides Independ~nt School District. 

17 Q Was that in Duval County, Texas? 

18 A Yes, sir. 

19 Q How long were you employed by the Benavides Inde-

20 pendent School District? 

fl A Seven years. 

22 Q In .what capacity were you employed there? 

~ A The first year there, I was an assistant coach and 

24 the other six years I was head football coach. 

·~ Q During the coursP of your employment at Benavides, 
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did you have an opportunity tn become acquainted 

2 with Jud~e 0. P. Carrillo? 

3 A Yes, str, I did. 

Q Do you see him in the courtroom? 

5 A Ye-s, si.r. 

6 Q Where did you live when you were- in Benavides, 

7 Texas? 

8 A I lived in a house I rented from Mr. Carrillo. 

9 Q 0. P, Carrillo? 

10 A Yes, sir. 

11 Q Where is that house located? 

12 First of all, do you know where B. C. Cha~a 

13 lives, the father of the Judge? 

14 A Yt>s, sir. 

IS Q Where did you live with relationship to the home 

16 of B. C. Chapa? 

17 A Right behind his home, Mr. Cha~a's home. 

18 Q In relation to the old high school, ~here did you 

19 live? 

20 A About a blo~k and a half north, I would say. 

21 Q Now, did you live in this house you rented from 

22 0. P. Carrillo for the entire seven years you were 

23 employed in Benavides? 

24 A Yes, sir. 

25 Q How much rent di.d you pay for that house? 
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A Fifty dollars a month. 

Q Did that amount remain constant throughout the 

wl-tole period? 

A YPs, sir. 

Q Can you describe the layout of the house, what 

sort of house was it? 

A It is a wooden frame house, two story; got seven 

rooms, four downstairs, three upstairs, two bath-

rooms; that is about it. 

Q Wl-tat was the -- first of all, were there any 

carpets on the floor? 

A No, sir. 

Q What kind of floors did it have? 

A Wooden floors. 

Q How about air conditioning? 

A No air conditioning. 

Q What kind of hPating system did you have? 

A I used my own heaters. 

Q Small gas heaters? 

A Yes, small gas heaters. 

Q During the coursP of your occupancy of that home, 

were there any repairs made to the home? 

A Yes, sir. 

MR. MITCflELL: Pardon me, Your Honor. 

I don't know the relevancy and I hesitate 
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to int~rrunt, but read{n~ nara~raph two of 

the first amended notice of proceedings, 

I don't detect anything dealing with a 

house in Benavides, Texas, so consequently 

I am going to object. I don't want to be 

caught waiving. 

THE MASTER: I assume this is leadin~ 

to something with what you call the Mange~ 

case account? 

MR . FLUS C HE : Yes , s i r • 

THE MASTER: Does the air conditioning 

and floor covering relate to this? 

MR. FLUSCHE: All of this has to do 

with the v8lue of the home. Later in the 

case, the value of the home will become 

relevant, as it is related to a point between 

Mr. Manges and Judge Carrillo. 

MR. MITCHELL: That is what I thought. 

This is something he is anticipating I will 

do and he is anticipating it and hopin~ I 

brin~ it up. 

It is like the old law school case, 

Judge, wher~ you anticipate a defense and 

try to bottom my defense beforehand. 

THE MASTER: You are referring to Judge 
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Carrillo's initial reply? 

MR. FLuscqE: YPs, sir. 

TqE MASTER: Well, I will overrule the 

ob1ection. 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT AEPORTER5 

717 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY BANK PL..AZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS '79401 



2 

3 

4 

5 Q 

6 

7 A 

8 

9 Q 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 A 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

171 

MR. FLUSCHE: I will say this, Your 

Honor, if I don't connect it up, I will 

withdraw all of his testimony. 

THE MASTER: All right. 

(By Mr. Flusche) Let me ask you this, do you 

have any idea what the value of the house is? 

No, sir, I am a poor estimator on things like 

that. 

All right. With regard the fifty dollars a month 

rent that you paid, did you consider that to be 

fair or did you consider it to be too low or too 

high? 

MR. MITCHELL: That is immaterial and 

irrelevant. 

I considered it pretty fair. 

THE MASTER: The objection is overruled. 

The value is an issue, rental has relevance 

to value. 

MR. MITCHELL: Yes, no question, Your 

Honor. That is why I didn't object to the 

fifty dollars a month, but whether he thought 

that was fair or not, would be irrelevant and 

immaterial. Fifty dollars a month, he paid 

it for seven years, obviously he thought 

there was some mutuality, that was the basis 
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25 

for my objection, Judge Meyers. 

(By Mr. Flusche) What was the size of your 

family during the time that you occupied that 

house? 

My wife and four sons. 

172 

What was the general condition of the house when 

you moved out? 

It was kind of, you know, my kids were small and 

kind of deteriorating a little bit, you know, 

especially the sink area. 

How about the walls in the house? 

They were sheetrock, white walls. They were kind 

of deteriorating, you know, the paint was coming 

off. 

Was there a garage that was attached to that 

house? 

No, sir. 

On the property? 

·No, sir. 

MR. FLUSCHE: Would you mark that as 

Examiner's Exhibit No. 5. 

(Whereupon, the above-mentioned 

document was marked for identification 

as Examiner's Exhibit No. 5.) 
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MR. FLUSCHE: May I approach the 

witness, Your Honor? 

THE MASTER: Yes. 

(By Mr. Flusche) Mr. Rievern, I show y~u what 

has been marked as Examiner's Exhibit No. 5 and 

ask you to examine that. 

(Handed to the witness~) 

Do you recall that night before last we showed you 

a sketch of the second floor of the house? 

Yes, sir. 

And do you remember that you said that that sketch 

was inaccurate? 

Yes, sir. 

Does Exhibit 5 here accurately portray the 

relationship of the rooms and the number of 

bedrooms on the second floor of that house? 

Not accurately, but it is there, you know, the 

three rooms and the bathroom, that is.all that 

was upstairs. 

Generally is it 

Yes, sir. 

MR. MITCHELL: May I have him on voir 

dire, Your Honor? 
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THE MASTER: Yes. 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 V 0 I R D I R E E X A M I N A T I 0 N 

8 

9 BY MR. MITCHELL: 

10 

11 Q 

12 A 

13 Q 

14 A 

15 Q 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 A 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Who drew the sketch of the E-5, Mr. Rievera? 

I did. 

You state it does not accurately portray --

Not accurately, according to specifications. 

Why would you draw something to be used in court 

that wasn't accurate? Is there some reason that 

you want to tell us about why you drew something 

that you would testify under oath that is not an 

accurate portrayal? 

I was just showing the man where I live, that is 

all. 

MR. MITCHELL: Judge, again we are going 

to object to it on. the grounds of no proper 

authentication by the witness' own testimony, 

it is not authentic becaus~ it is not 
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accurate and secondly it is irrelevant and 

immaterial. 

THE MASTER: I think you are not 

understanding each other. You need to 

question him some more. 

(By Mr. Flusche) Mr. Rievera, when you say that 

the sketch on E-5 is not accurate, you mean it is 

not drawn with the precision that an architect 

would draw it? 

That is what I am saying. 

It generally reflects --

It generally tells where I used to live. 

THE MASTER: It is admissible and it is 

admitted. 

(By Mr. Flusche) Now those seven years that you 

lived there, what years were those? 

1963 to 1970. 

And what month in 1970 did you move out? 

August, I believe. 

And what month did you move in in 1963? 

Approximately August, 1963. 

MR. FLUSCHE: .Would you mark these as 

Examiner's Exhibits 6, 7 and 8. 

(Whereupon, the above-mentioned 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTERS 

71? ANTELOPE • GUARANTY BANK PLAZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS 7840t 



2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 Q 

8 

9 

10 

II 

12 Q 

13 

IS 

16 

17 A 

18 Q 

19 A 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

176 

documents were marked for identification 

as Examiner's Exhibits 6, 7 and 8.) 

MR. FLUSCHE: May I approach the 

witness again, Your Honor? 

THE MASTER: Yes, sir. 

(By Mr. Flusche) Would you look at these 

pictures, sir? 

(Handed to the witness.) 

Mr. Rievera, I have shown you what has been 

marked as Exhibits 6, 7 and 8 and I will ask you 

whether or not those are pictorial representations 

of the house that you lived in in Benavides, 

Texas? 

Yes, sir, they are. 

All right. 

The palm trees grew a little bit. 

MR. MITCHELL: May I may I ask 

counsel just to inform me of what when 

the pictures were taken, in terms of date. 

The witness testifies it is a pictorial 

representation, but I would like to know 

the date, if I could. 
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MR. FLUSCHE: They were taken about two 

weeks ago. 

MR. MITCHELL: Which would be in the 

month of 

MR. FLUSCHE: In the month of October. 

MR. MITCHELL: 1975? 

MR. FLUSCHE: 1975. 

MR. MITCHELL: We would object on the 

grounds of no proper predicate and 

irrelevant and immaterial. 

THE MASTER: Well, I don't know what 

you mean no proper predicate. 

MR. MITCHELL: Improperly authenticated, 

Judge. 

THE MASTER: I overrule that objection, 

but all of this is subject to his -- as he 

said he is going to withdraw it all if he 

doesn't connect it. 

MR. MITCHELL: I would like to keep 

reminding him of that pledge to this Court 

as we go along, Judge Meyers. 

THE MASTER: They are admitted and hand 

them here unless you are going to ask some 

further questions of the witness. 
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(Handed to the Master.) 

MR. FLUSCHE: I believe that is all. 

C R 0 S S E X A M I N A T I 0 N 

BY MR. MITCHELL: 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Mr. Rievera, during the time you were at Benavides 

you taught school and I believe you were also a 

football coach? 

Yes, sir. 

You paid your rent every month by check to Judge 

Carrillo? 

Yes, sir. 

And did you pay the rent up until the time you 

left in 1970 to Judge Carrillo? 

Yes, sir. 

And it was, I suppose, by check payable to him 

drawn on your bank account? 

Yes, sir. 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT ~EPORT~R$ 

717 ANTELOPE. GUARANTY BANI< PLAZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS 78401 



2 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

179 

Q In looking at the pictures in the exhibit, it 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

appears to be quite a large home. Would you say 

that it is probably the largest home there in 

Benavides for rent, or one of the largest? 

I would say that it is one of the largest, uh-huh. 

And of course, to accommodate you and your 

youngsters, I think you had four children? 

Yes, sir. 

You and your wife? 

Yes, sir. 

And it was, I suppose located in the neighborhood 

that you felt would be conducive to raising your 

kiddos, is that right? 

Yes, sir. 

It was a good neighborhood? 

Yes, sir. 

And at the time you lived in it, I don't suppose 

you let the house, the grass grow and get into an 

unkept condition as is shown in those pictures? 

No, sir, we cleaned it quite often. 

All right. 

MR. MITCHELL: Your Honor, I believe I 

have no further questions of this witness. 

MR. FLUSCHE: One last question. 
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R E D I R E C T E X A M I N A T I 0 N 

2 

3 BY MR. FLUSCHE: 

4 

s Q 

6 

7 A 

8 

9 

10 

11 
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15 
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19 

20 

21 
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23 

24 

25 

Do you know whether or not this house has been 

occupied since you moved out of it? 

No, sir, I don't know. 

MR. FLUSCHE: Okay, I believe that's all 

we have. 

THE MASTER: Is there any reason not to 

excuse Mr. Rievera? 

MR. MITCHELL: Excuse me, Your Honor. 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT jqEPORTERS 

717 ANTE LOP£ • GUARANTY SANK PLAZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS 7840t 



181 

R E C R 0 S S E X A M I N A T I 0 N ------- -----------
2 

3 BY MR. MITCHELL: 

4 

5 Q 

6 

7 

8 A 

9 

10 

II Q 

12 

13 A 

14 Q 

15 

16 . 

17 A 

18 Q 

19 

20 A 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Was there any question that Judge Carrillo owned 

the house, Mr. Rievera? You talked to him about 

any problems that you had in connection with --

Yes, sir, I didn't ask, you know, who it belonged 

to. He said he had a house for rent if I wanted 

it, so I told him --

And for seven years you rented it and for seven 

years you paid the rent to him? 

Yes, sir. 

And if you had any problems or anything that the 

landlord had to attend to, who would you come to -

would you contact him? 

I contacted Mr. Carrillo. 

Never in any doubt in your mind during that period 

of time that he owned it? 

No, sir. 

MR. MITCHELL: We have no further 

questions and in answer to the Court's 

inquiry, we have no reason why he can't be 

excused. 

MR. FLUSCHE: We agree. 
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THE MASTER: Mr. Rievera, you are excusec 

and you can go back to San Antonio. 

MR. ODAM: Your Honor, we would call as 

our next witness Mr. John C. Gaston, who is 

a real estate appraiser. However, we checked 

yesterday and Mr. Gaston is in the hospital 

in San Antonio due to kidney ailments. I 

believe he should be able to testify -- today 

is Tuesday and perhaps on Thursday, we wouid 

like permission perhaps to take him out of 

order. I don't know if we will still be on 

Paragraph 2 or not, we would like to take him 

out of order and so apprise counsel at this 

time. 

THE MASTER: That is granted. 

MR. ODAM: At this time we would like to 

call Mr. Garland Smith. 
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GARLAND F. SMITH, 

2 called as a witness, having been first duly sworn upon 

3 his oath to tell the truth, the whole truth and 

4 nothing but the truth, then testified as follows, 

s to-wit: 

6 

7 E X A M I N A T I 0 N -----------
8 

9 BY MR. ODAM: 

10 

11 Q 

12 

13 A 

14 Q 

15 A 

16 Q 

17 A 

18 Q 

19 

20 A 

21 Q 

22 

23 A 

24 Q 

25 

Would you please state for the Court your full 

name. 

Garland F. Smith. 

And where do you reside, Mr. Smith? 

Weslaco, Texas. 

And what is your profession? 

Lawyer. 

And how long have you been licensed to practice 

law? 

Since February, 1937. 

And how long -- where do you reside -- in 

Weslaco -- that is in the Valley? 

Yes, sir, that is right. 

And how long have you been practicing law in the 

Va11ey7 
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A Since the 31st of October, 1945. 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Are you familiar with the lawsuit styled Clinton 

Manges versus M. A. Guerra, et al? 

Yes, sir. 

And very briefly, what was your role, if any, 

with respect to that litigation? 

I came into the case after it had been under way 

for some time and it is a very complicated case. 

A receiver had been appointed. 

I will get into the details of it perhaps at a 

later point. 

Yes, sir. 

I take it that you are --

Yes, I think your question now means who did I 

represent. I represented M. A. Guerra and R. R. 

Guerra ultimately, but originally I represented 

H. E. Guerra, Jr. There are three phases of the 

case which will have to be explained later. 

All right, sir. And the Guerras that you 

referred to are these -- what relation are they 

to each other? 

They are brothers. 

And the Guerra brothers would be Plaintiffs or 

Defendants in this lawsuit? 

They were Defendants and they were all partners 
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MR. ODAM: Mark these, please. 

2 
(The abovP. mentioned documents were 

3 

marked Examiner's Exhibit 9, 10 and 11 for 
4 

identification.) 
5 

6 Q (By Mr. Odam:) I show you what the court reporter 

7 has marked Examiner's Exhibit 9 and ask you if you 

8 can identify tt. 

9 A Yes, sir, that is a letter that I wrote to Mr. 

10 Pipkin. 

11 Q This letter is dated what? 

12 A May 1st, 1973, and addressed to Mr. Pipkin in 

13 

14 

15 

16 Q 

17 

18 

19 

20 A 

21 

23 

24 

25 

his capacity as Executive Director of the Judicial 

Qualifications Commission and that is my si~na-

ture on the letter. 

And it indicates here copies were sent to o. P. 

Carrillo and the Honorable Mangus Smi_th, and to 

the best of your knowledge. were copies sent to 

them? 

Yes, sir. 

MR. ODAM: We will offer Exhibit 9 in 

evidence. 

MR. MITCHELL: Objection, hearsay, and 

the recitals speak for themself. 

THE MASTER: That is offered to prove 
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the truth of the statements here in the 

letter? 

MR. ODAM: It is not as to the truth-

fulness at this time. This is the b&sis 

for the complai.nt referred to yesterday's 

testimony and it is for showing not the 

truthfulness in the matter, but we will get 

into that later. This :l.s to show the rele-

vancy of the Manges versus Guerra lawsuit. 

MR. MITC~ELL: We stand on the objec-

tion. It is hearsay and self-servin~ to 

the extent this witness would send a letter 

a month after a hearing on a motion to dis-

qualify and this a copy to the attorneys 

and the principal litigant and it is hear-

say. 

THE MASTER: It is not admitted to 

orove any statement, but to show that a 

complaint was registered, is that right? 

MR. ODAM: That is correct. 

THE MASTER: It is admitted for that 

purpose. 

(Examiner's Exhibit 9 was admitted 

into ev:tdence.) 
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Q (By Mr. Odam:) Mr. Smith, Exhibit 9 is the letter 

dated May 1st, 1973. Could you briefly describe 

for the Court what was generally the purpose you 

had in writing to Mr. Maurice Pipkin? 

MR. MITCHELL: He is speaking out of 

both sides of his mouth, if the Court 

please. He said he was not offering the 

letter for the truth and it is hearsay and 

it is irrelevant and immaterial. 

Certainly it is a fact and speaks for 

itself on the way he presented it. 

THE MASTER: That is overruled. 

MR. MITcqELL: Note our exception. 

TqE WITNESS: The purpose of the letter, 

and as I explained in the letter, we were 

trying a civil lawsuit and it did appear 

there were some matters in there that were 

infractions of criminal law, but I have 

never, in my previous cases, tried to file 

proceedings against anyone on a civil case. 

but in this case we wgp in the point of 

the proceedingS where we had the Cadillac 

and the grazing privileges the Judge had 

received from one of the litigants, so 

MR. MITCHELL·: That is irrelevant and 
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immaterial and we move to strike as bein~ 

non-resl)onsive. 

THE MASTER: Your statement that it is 

not irrelevant and immaterial, I don't 

think you meant that. 

Mr. Smith, you are an attorney, do you 

have first hand knowled~e of what you just 

said? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

MR. MITCHELL: I S'Pent all ni~ht read-

ing three hundred 'Pages on that point, and 

to this day, there has been no relation. 

I will test his 'Personal knowledge on cross-

examination and secondly it would be hear-

say. 

TJ.IE MASTER: As the n!cord stands now, 

it is first hand knowledge from a profes-

sional who knows the difference between hear-

say and non-hearsay. 

THE WITNESS: I base it on the state-

ment of the Judge on oath ~imself. That is 

about as close to oersonal knowledge as you 

can ~et and the Plaintiff also, Mr. Man~es. 

That was back~round as to the ooint 

I was getting at. I had raised these points 
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and the attorney for Mr. Manges in that 

case made the issue with Judge Smith, who 

was trying it, that I was breachin~ my 

professional duty by raising all of these 

issues about criminal proceedings and bribery 

and not having taken it before a Grand Jury 

in the 229th District. 

MR. MITCHELL: He is talking about a 

Grand Jury aad I object to that and move to 

strike it. 

If Counsel would put to him a question -

THE MA'3TER: The question was the pur-

pose of the letter, is that correct? 

MR. ODAM: Correct, Your Honor. 

THE MASTER: Was that in response to 

that question? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, it was, and it is 

necessary to answer the question. 

THE MASTER: All right, sir. 

THE WITNESS: Because of my professional 

ethics having been questioned by the adverse 

attorney before the judge who was passing 

on it, I felt I had to clear up the matter 

and I had not reported it to a Grand Jury 

or tried to get any prosecution of it, but 
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I was fearful that might have some adverse 

2 effect on my case, so I decided I would 

3 clear the atmos~here. 

4 The more I thought about it, I r~alized 

s that the other attorney was trying to put 

6 me in a corner. The more I thou~ht about 

7 it, the more u~set I got about it, and when 

8 I got home, I was at that time ~re~aring a 

9 s~eech for a service club on our Law Day, 

10 so I decided that the othPr attorney was 

11 wrong and I should have taken ft before a 

12 Grand Jury -- well, not a Grand Jury, but 

13 shnuld take it before the Judicial Qualifi-

14 cations Commission. 

15 I wrote that letter to fulfill my ~ro-

16 fessional duty in the matter and clear the 

17 atmosphere, as far as my conduct was con-

18 cerned. 

19 Q Would you consider this letter as -- this letter, 

20 Examiner's Exhibit 9, would this be the letter 

21 by which you formally and officially presented 

22 this matter to Mr. Pipkin? 

23 A Yes, sir. 

U Q I show you what has been marked as Exhibit 10 

25 which is a letter dated A~ril 3rd, 197~. and ask 
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you if you can identify this letter. 

2 A YeR, that is another letter. That is a correct 

3 
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xProx co~y and t~at is my si~nature. It is also 

addressed to Mr. Pi~kin. 

MR. ODAM: We would offer in evidence 

at this time Examiner's Exhibit 10. 

MR. MITCHELL: I would like to see them 

both. 

We ob1ect to it and it is likewise 

hearsay And it is not pro~erly authenticated. 

He testified that May 11th was the first 

communication ~e had with Mr. Pipkin. 

THE MASTER: What is the~rpose of 

the offer? 

MR. ODAM: The pur~ose of t~e offer is 

the witness testified by his last statement 

this was the first official communication 

by which he laid the matter before the com-

mittef'. 

THE MASTER: Exhibit 10 is an earlier 

communication to the State Judici.al Qualifi-

cations Commission, is that correct? 

MR. ODAM: My quest:f.on to him was that 

if Exhibit 9 was the official communication, 

then why was there a letter earlier from 
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him? 

THE MASTER: So you are not offerin~ 

Exhibit 10 for the truth of the matter, but 

as it soeaks for itself? 

MR. ODAM: Yes, sir, that is correct, 

we are not for that, but for intent. 

THE MASTER: It is admitted for the 

intent. 

Mr. OdaM, I think Mr. Mitchell is 

throu~h with the Exhibits. 

MR. ODAM: I have also given him 

Exhib:l_t 11. 

I am not offering Exhibit 11 in evi-

MR. MITCqELL: Well, Ism goin~ to object 

to Exhibits 10 and 11 on the grounds that 

both are hearsay and irrelevant and immateria • 

THE MASTER: Exhibit ll has not been 

offered. 10 has been offered to show a 

~rior communication to the communication 

of May 11, 1973, and I take it to explain 

it. 

MR. ODAM: Yes, Your Honor. 

THE MASTER: It is admitted for that 

!)Urpose. 
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(Examiner's Exhibit 10 was admitted 

2 
into evidence.) 

3 

4 Q (By Mr. Odam:) I ~ive you a copy of Exhibit 10. 
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What is the date on the letter you have before 

you there? 

A The one I have before me is April 3rd, 1973. 

Q The last letter which was admitted into evidence 

was Exhibit 9, wh{ch was the May 1st letter? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q And for the purpose of this question, it is my 

understanding the May 1st letter, 1973, was your 

official complaint, or what would you describe it 

as? 

A I didn't file lt as a complaint simply because 

well, I ~uess you don't want my reason, but I 

didn't file it as a complaint, but to convey the 

lnformation as to why I had made these alle~a-

tfons concerning the Jud~e and my motion to dis-

qualify and to perform my duty and to take action 

in the matter and relieve the atmosphere that I 

had not performed my professional duty in some-

thing I had personal knowledge of. 

Q The May 1st letter, would you pleaee state for 

the record whether it was a verified letter or 
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not. 

2 A It was just a letter, not sworn. 

3 Q With that background on Exhibit 9, the May 1st 

4 letter, would you ex~lain what was the purrose of 

5 the transmitting of the earlier letter, Exhibit 10? 

6 MR. MITCHELL: We object a~ain. That 

7 is all hearsay and what is the purpose of 

8 his further hearsay and conclusion and it 

9 has nothing to do with factual presentations 

10 in this case. 

11 THE MASTER: I overrule the objection. 

12 THE WITNESS: Ap~arently Mr. Pipkin 

13 had received rumors or news of this case, 

14 It had received some publicity. 

15 MR. MITCHELL: Anybody knows that is 

16 hearsay and I am ~oin~ to object to that 

17 testimony. 

18 TqE WITNESS: WPll, I would say the 

19 first para~ra~h of the letter takes care 

20 of it. It states what the situation was, 

21 that Mr. Pipkin had requested some informa-

22 tion from me concernin~ the case. 

23 Q (By Mr. Odam:) The purpose of our record in this 

24 

25 

~roceeding, the documentary evidence is going to 

be voluminous. 
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Could you read into the record your state-

2 mPnt? 

3 A Yes, the first paragraph. 

4 "Mike McKinney related your re(luest for a 

5 cony of the rPcord in the above matter if Judge 

6 Carrillo should testify. Judge Carrillo did 

7 testify and we have ordered a copy of the complete 

8 record on the motion for disqualification, which 

9 includes the Januery 20th and March 30th proceed-

10 ings." 

ll Q Could you briefly, again, for purpose of descrip-

12 tion for the record generally, describe the content 

13 not as to the truthfulness, but what that letter 

14 generally relates to. 

15 A The contents concern the matter of the Cadillac 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

automobile which had been purchased for the Judge. 

MR, MITCHELL: We will move to strike 

that. It is hearsay and it speaks for 

itself. 

THE MASTER: Mr. Odam, I assume this 

is going somewhere, but the letter is the 

one in evidence, so there is no necessity 

for the witness to describe it. The Master 

can read it and the Judicial Qualificattons 

Commission and it is not in evidence to 
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prove the truth of the matter, so why are 

you havin~ him describe it? 

MR. ODAM: The purpose of describing 

it is for the purnose of the letter. It 

does speak for itself, which the nine member 

commission can read and the Master can read, 

and it was in light of the documents we 

have, the great amount of them, and it was 

with the intent in mind generally to describe 

what the contents of the letter are for the 

record. 

MR. MITCHELL: I remind Counsel he said 

he didn't offer it for the truth of the 

rnatter. 

THE MASTER: It is not admitted for 

that, it is simply to show charges made. 

MR. MITCHELL: I submit a rose is a 

rose. He is forcing the ultimate conclusion 

of the contents and that is precisely what 

we ob.iect to. 

THE MASTER: I am going to sustain the 

objection to summarizing the contents of 

the lf>tter. 
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MR. ODAM: Okay. 

(By Mr. Odam) Mr. Smith, the Examiner's Exhibit 

No. 9 and No. 10 have been offered into evidence. 

I will show you what the court reporter has 

marked as Examiner's Exhibit No. 11 and ask if 

you can identify that document? 

Yes, this is a letter dated July 26, 1973 which 

I addressed to Mr. Pipkin and it is signed by me. 

The letter is on your letterhead? 

Yes, sir. 

Your office letterhead? 

Yes, sir. 

And you say this is your signature? 

Yes, sir. 

MR. ODAM: Your Honor, we would offer 

into evidence at this time, which has been 

marked as Examiner's Exhibit No. 11. 

THE MASTER: It is a letter dated what? 

MR. ODAM: July the 23rd. 

THE WITNESS: July the 26th. 

MR. ODAM: July the 26th, I am sorry. 

MR. MITCHELL: We're going to object to 

it as hearsay and it is self-serving and it 

invades the province of the finders of fact 

in this case, precisely the matters which 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT fi:IEFIORTERS 

711 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY BANK PLAZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS 7840, 



2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

we are trying, Your Honor. I want to 

continue to read it. 

THE MASTER: This is a similar letter 

to the first two, I mean it is hearsay if it 

is offered to prove the truth. 

MR. ODAM: Your Honor, the purpose in 

offering -- we have now had two communication~ 

by Mr. Smith, generally regarding and setting 

up, if not on an official complaint, layin.g 

matters before. 

Again, simply for the purpose of our 

record, to be sure that the documents are 

before the Master and the Commission, is to 

show that here is yet another communication 

to the Commission about the particular 

lawsuit. 

It is not for the purpose of the 

truthfulness of the matters asserted in the 

letters, it is simply to have on the record 

that we have yet another communication and 

my next question to Mr. Smith is having 

identified it, what was the purpose in 

having yet a third -- I am not going to go 

into the contents of the letter, just simply 

it appears to me that these have been filed 
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with the Commission and that they need to be 

a part of the record for purposes later on. 

THE MASTER: Well, I will admit it on 

the same basis that I admitted 9 and 10, 

that is simply to show that the letter was 

written and what it says, but not as any 

evidence of the truth of the matters 

complained of. 

MR. ODAM: Again, Your Honor, we do not 

offer it for the truthfulness of whatever 

the statements are in those letters. 

THE MASTER: Can you go ahead, Mr. Odam? 

Do you want to ask them about the exhibit? 

MR. ODAM: He has a copy of the exhibit, 

Your Honor, I presume he was deciding whether 

or not to make any objection to it. 

THE MASTER: He has made his objection. 

MR. MITCHELL: I have made my objection. 

For the record, Judge, it is sixteen pages 

single spaced and I would like to read it·. 

He can continue, I just want to read it. 

THE MASTER: That was my suggestion, 

I trought that you could probably listen and 

read at the same time. 

MR. MITCHELL: That is fine. 
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THE MASTER: Incidentally, will Mr. Hayn~s 

be in today? 

MR. MITCHELL: Yes, Your Honor. May I 

point out he called me after yesterday's 

session. He was leaving by automobile. We 

are somewhat concerned, he didn't make it las 

night. He will pop in sometime today and 

with leave of the Court, we would like to 

have him join us when he does get here. 

THE MASTER: Certainly. 

(By Mr. Odam) Mr. Smith, Examiner's Exhibit No. 

11 is a letter, I believe, which you have before 

you now on the witness stand, is that correct? 

Yes, sir. 

And what is the exact date of that letter? 

August -- July the 26th, 1973. 

Now, would it be your third written communication 

with the State Judicial Qualifications Commission? 

I presume it is. Frankly, I wouldn't want to 

say absolutely because it has been quite a while 

back and I haven't really reviewed that 

correspondence, and I don't know whether I could 

or not. I have got several files, but so far as 

I know, it would be the third. 

All right. 
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A It was the third of any significance. 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

All right. The third, and that statement is based 

on Exhibit 9 and 10, being the first and second 

ones? 

Yes, sir. That is correct. 

All right. Now, this is your third and as 

Mr. Mitchell just pointed out, this letter is 

apparently -- well, how many pages is the letter 

that you have before you? 

It is sixteen pages, as Mr. Mitchell observed. 

Again, we are not at this particular time going 

into the truthfulness of whatever the contents of 

that letter are. 

Yes. 

But what was your purpose in having yet a third 

communication with this Commission? 

Mr. Pipkin had been to my office and had 

interviewed me concerning the case and he asked 

if I would do him the favor of preparing sort of 

a chronology of the events involved in the lawsuit 

and that is what this letter is. 

This would be what you described as a chronology 

of the events? 

Yes, sir. 

In the lawsuit? 
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A Yes, sir. 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

You mentioned earlier on in your testimony that 

the lawsuit of Manges versus Guerra is -- how 

would you describe it, complex or what? 

Well, it is complex. There are three phases of it 

and the first phase was the appointment of a 

receiver. 

Now, we are not talking about any of the complaint~ 

at this point? 

Yes. 

But just simply the substance of what Manges 

versus Guerra is about. 

All right. 

I will ask you this: Have you had the occasion 

in view of your -- knowing that you were going to 

te&tify here, to prepare for your own benefit and 

giving this testimony any written document or 

materials? 

Yes, I prepared a memorandum that does explain the 

three phases of the case. It is complex, it is 

like an octupus any way you approach it. It is 

complex. And for my own use and benefit of the 

Court 

Okay. 

-- or for the -- I prepared a memorandum. 
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......... 

MR. ODAM: Mark this as Examiner's 

Exhibit No. 12. 

(Whereupon, the above-mentioned 

document was marked for identification as 

Examiner's Exhibit No. 12.) 

(By Mr. Odam) Mr. Smith, I show you what the 

court reporter has marked as Examiner's Exhibit 

No. 12 and ask if you can identify this document? 

Yes, this is a memorandum I prepared to try to 

review the essentials of this complex case and 

somewhat the problems involved. 

Part of it is, I would say, would be 

mitigating as to Judge Carrillo's situationbecaus~ 

it puts it in the environment in whfuh this whole 

thing happened, which I think has to be done and 

which goes a little bit beyond the exact acts of 

the judge in this case. 

I think to understand the case, you have to 

understand the situation that exists in Duval 

and Starr Counties and in the 229th District Court 

at that time. 

The last page -- it has your name on it? 

That's right, I didn't sign it, but I will, just 
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since I am responsible for this . 

(Witness signing Exhibit No. 12.) 

Q All right. 

MR. ODAM: Your Honor, at this time we 

would offer into evidence what has been 

marked as Examiner's Exhibit No. 12, which 

Mr. Smith j'lSt signed. 

MR. MITCHELL: May I have the witness 

on voir dire? 

THE MASTER: Yes, sir. 

----------------------------------------------

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
c;OURT REPORTEFIS 

717 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY SANK PlAZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl. TEXAS '78401 



206 

D I R E 

2 

3 BY MR. MITCHELL: 

4 

s Q 

6 A 

7 Q 

8 A 

9 Q 

10 A 

11 
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25 Q 

What is this Exhibit 12? 

Well, it is -- it covers the history of the case. 

Well, I notice you have got a Doonsbury cartoon. 

Yes. 

What has that got to do with the case, Mr. Smith? 

That is -- that illustrates the very point, it is 

a professor in a law school introducing a new 

course which is entitled "Right and Wrong 10-A." 

That is what we are dealing with here. 

Well, let me ask you this: Where does the data 

come from? I am charged with the same responsibil ty 

you would be charged with if you were cross-

examining me. 

You have got an exhibit that has got newspape 

articles, cartoons, unauthenticated, as far as I 

am concerned, documents and I am going to object 

on the grounds of hearsay. 

Have you got a reason why I shouldn't object 

to that? You are a lawyer. You tell me. 

Yes. 

Why? 
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A I am answering your question. We are dealing with 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

a situation here where it is common knowledge and 

you know it as well as I do, Mr. Mitchell, it is 

common knowledge that Duval and Starr Counties 

have been policed counties and the courts have 

been controlled by the political machines for 

fifty years -- maybe a shorter time, you know, and 

I know it and every lawyer in South Texas knows 

it. 

Would it surprise you if I didn't know it? I 

don't want to argue with you, I am trying to get 

some predicate facts. 

First of all, Mr. Smith, you didn't come 

into this case until years and years and years 

after it commenced. 

Not years and years. 

It was commenced in '58, is that right? 

No, it commenced in 1968. I was in it in June of 

1969. November -- October and November of '68. 

I don't want to argue with the witness. 

MR. MITCHELL: Judge, I am going to 

object on the grounds it is hearsay, it is 

manufactured evidence directly from the 

witness stand as evidenced by the fact that 

they attempted to authenticate it by signing 
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it. It contains Lord knows, newspaper 

accounts, all sorts of data which we object 

to on the grounds specifically of no proper 

authentication, no proper predicate and 

hearsay. 

THE MASTER: Well now, what is it, 

Mr. Odam? 

MR. ODAM: Your Honor, the witness has 

previously stated he is prepared to testify 

to explain for the benefit of the Master and 

the Commission the lawsuit of Manges versus 

Guerra. 

THE MASTER: Until I hear objection, I 

think he can do that. 

MR. ODAM: All right, the witness 

well, it is very complex, it is a very comple 

lawsuit. The explanation of this would have 

to be done in my judgment on some written 

basis. 

It appears to me that in order for 

Mr. Smith's testimony to be in a logical 

basis set forth, that he would have to refer 

to certain notes, simply for the benefit of 

the Master and for the benefit of the 

Commission, I wanted this document introduced 
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into evidence so that there could be a 

logical explanation of Manges versus Guerra. 

As he said before, all that is involved, 

we are not yet to the point of trying to 

prove up necessarily the truthfulness of the 

complaints, but simply to explain what -- a 

very involved litigation, Manges versus 

Guerra. That is simply the purpose of it 

to have for the benefit of this record, for 

the Master and the Commission, a logical 

format that he can present and that is the 

purpose of it, Your Honor. 

THE MASTER: Well, I think it is 

premature to offer it at this time, then. 

If he wishes to use it in giving his testimon , 

and show how each document ties in, then it 

may become admissible and I haven't looked 

at it, but if Mr. Mitchell is correct, that 

it has newspaper excerpts in it, I don 1 t se.e 

how that becomes admissible. 

MR. ODAM: Your Honor, we would then 

withdraw the offer of the evidence and with 

Mr. Mitchell's objection at this time, we 

would offer it for a later purpose, this 

Exhibit 12. 
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THE MASTER: You can do that and an 

expert -- and he is an expert in the field 

of law, can certainly, like any other expert, 

prepared documents and prove them up, but I 

don't believe this has reached that status 

yet. 

MR. ODAM: Well, again, the witness --

I am beginning to take him through a number 

of questions and I believe it would be 

necessary for him to refer to a written 

paper, and I was anticipating Mr. Mitchell's 

question as to the basis of what he has in 

his hand, and that is why I want to go ahead 

attempt to get it into evidence at this time 

rather than go through that stage of what he 

had in his hand to explain the lawsuit. 

MR. MITCHELL: I would like to also, if 

I might be permitted, Your Honor, to take the 

witness on voir dire to determine precisely 

his connection with the lawsuit and when he 

got in it so I can determine from the 

questions put to him by counsel, whether he 

is testifying from personal knowledge or from 

hearsay, or otherwise. If I might be 

permitted --
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THE MASTER: I don't know what you mean 

"hearsay." This witness was counsel of 

record in the case, not from the time it was 

filed. 

MR. MITCHELL: That is right. 

THE MASTER: But from a later time, but 

I suppose counsel of record can familiarize 

himself generally with the papers in the 

case and what the case is about. 

MR. MITCHELL: Yes, sir. 

THE MASTER: And testify to things that 

occurred before he got in the case. 

MR. MITCHELL: I appreciate that, Judge, 

and I have no objection, but when he starts 

talking about "X" giving "Y" things and "M" 

this in 1968, I want to know what is the 

basis of his testimony. I appreciate the 

record rule, Judge, that the Court outlined. 

THE MASTER: But until -- I don't see 

anything to take him on voir dire as to 

right now. What do you want to ask him? 

MR. MITCHELL: I want to ask him when 

he actually entered the case, that is the 

question that I want to know. 

THE MASTER: All right. 
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V 0 I R D I R E 

2 

3 BY MR. MITCHELL: 

4 

5 Q 

6 

7 A 

8 Q 

9 

10 

II 

12 A 

13 Q 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 A 

19 

20 

21 

22 Q 

23 A 

24 

25 

When did you actually enter the case, Mr. Smith, 

and who were you representing --

Exactly as explained in that memorandum. 

It is not clear to me. I read this record of 

this entire procedure, the transcript of evidence, 

and it appears to me you were hired to file 

motions to disqualify. 

Yes, sir. 

All right. And that motion to disqualify was 

filed in 1973 in behalf of the clients that you 

set out in there, your clients Mr. M. A. Guerra, 

Mr. Ruben Guerra, your clients. Was that your 

clients? 

That was the third phase of the lawsuit and had 

nothing -- and it came after the second phase. 

The second phase was the one in which I 

participated beginning in 19 -- June, 1969. 

All right. 

All of which we thought was settled and in which 

I started out representing only H. P. Guerra, Jr., 

who was a lawyer in Rio Grande City. 
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But that is when the case was before the Federal 

Judge Garza in Brownsville? 

No, no. 

MR. ODAM: Your Honor, pardon me if I 

might. 

Those things are explained in the memorandum. Tha~ 

is why it is complicated. 

MR. MITCHELL: I have got an order 

transferring dated 

MR. ODAM: Your Honor, if I could state 

an objection to the nature of the voir dire 

at this time? 

THE MASTER: Yes. 

MR. ODAM: It is my purpose with this 

witness to go through in a very orderly 

procedure all of these questions Mr. Mitchell 

is raising and it appears to me if the 

Examiners were permitted to set forth these 

questions in an orderly, logical fashion, 

Mr. Mitchell can then respond at that time 

and I anticipate answering every one of these 

questions in a very logical way for the 

Court, and if Mr. Mitchell has objection at 

the time, he can raise it. 

I simply think that as Mr. Smith has 
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just stated about a third phase 

THE MASTER: If you intend to take him 

to show the basis of his knowledge before 

you ask him the question, then I will 

terminate the voir dire at this time. 

MR. MITCHELL: No, Judge, all I wanted 

to know is the terms of when --

THE MASTER: But he tells me just now 

he is going to do that and it is his witness 

and if he is going to show when the witness 

came into the various proceedings first, 

then that takes care of the voir dire. 

MR. MITCHELL: Judge, I will withdraw 

and sit down; that has not been done. He has 

asked him questions that go across the 

spectrum and I am looking at documents here 

signed by this lawyer back in '71 dismissing 

the case out of the Federal Court and he is 

testifying under oath what occurred in the 

case, what occurred in Judge Carrillo 1 s c·ase 

in 1 71. I know that can't be true. 

THE MASTER: Let's let Mr. Odam go 

forward and if you are offended by some of 

the testimony, I might let you further voir 

dire him. 
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MR. MITCHELL: Thank you, Judge 

Meyers. 

MR. ODAM: Your Honor, I would also 

point out before Mr. Mitchell started on voir 

dire, that I am withdrawing at this time, 

the offer of that exhibit in light of these 

statements, and I will take him through it 

simply as a memorandum he has in his hand. 

THE MASTER: All right. 

MR. ODAM: To make a logical presentatio~ 

of his evidence. 

THE WITNESS: If I may make a 

suggestion, Mr. Odam, I think actually that 

it will be easier understood by the Court 

and by Mr. Mitchell if we take the 

chronological developments of the case 

because the point at which I entered the case 

which he is interested in really can't be 

understood unless you have that background 

with which I was familiar. 
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2 (CONTINUED) 

3 

4 BY MR. ODAM: 

5 

6 Q 

7 

8 

9 

10 A 

11 

12 Q 

13 

14 
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17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Well, I appreciate that very much and I was 

getting ready to turn to the page where that 

chronology begins and if you, knowing the 

instrument 

I would suggest Page 7 as being the case where it 

really gets started. 

All right. Now, Mr. Mitchell has raised certain 

points, and let me again clear this in my own 

mind and for the record, Manges versus Guerra, 

at what point were you employed to serve as counse 

in Manges versus Guerra case? 

MR. MITCHELL: Pardon me, may I ask 

Your Honor that he pinpoint it, either in 

federal or the state, that is why we are 

getting in trouble. It is Guerra and Sons 

in the federal, in which he was employed. 

MR. ODAM: Well, let me state the 

question. 

MR. MITCHELL: All right. Thank you, 

·Mr. Odam. 
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Q (By Mr. Odam) I am referring to the lawsuit 

A 

Q 

Q 

that is styled Clinton Manges versus M. A. Guerra, 

et al, Cause No. 3953 in state court. 

All right. My first contact with that case would 

have been in the latter part of May or 1st of 

June of 1969. At that point, Horace Guerra, Jr., 

who was one of the partners in M. Guerra and Sons, 

came to my office and employed my firm to 

represent him in the defense of his rights which · 

were involved in 3953. That is the case we are 

talking about here. He was a partner in that 

partnership of M. Guerra and Sons. 

All right. If I could interrupt you at that 

point. Now, you talk about him coming to your 

office to defend his rights in the lawsuit. 

MR. ODAM: At this time I would like to 

ask the court reporter to mark as Examiner's 

Exhibit No 13 the document entitled 

"Plaintiffs' Original Petition." 

(Whereupon, the above-mentioned 

document was marked for identification as 

Exhibit E-13.) 

(By Mr. Odam) Mr. Smith, I show you what the 
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Examiner -- or correction, I show you what the 

court reporter has marked as Examiner's Exhibit 

No. 13, which is a certified copy what is styled 

the Plaintiffs' Original Petition and ask you if 

you have ever seen that document before? 

Yes, I reviewed all of the proceedings in this 

case promptly after I was employed. I just went 

to the courthouse and reviewed them, but at the 

time Mr. H. P. GuP.rra came to the office, he broug t 

with him a copy of the judgment of the Court of 

Civil Appeals in Waco as I recall it. 

All right. I will get to that in just a moment. 

Now, this is the Plaintiffs' Original Petition. 

Yes. 

In Cause No. 3953. 

That is right. 

Was,Mr. Horace Guerra, that you referred to 

earlier, would that be one and the same as --

H. P. Guerra, Jr. 

Who is one of the following persons named as 

Defendants? 

One of the Defendants in there, yes. 

All right. 

MR. ODAM: Your Honor, at this time I 

would offer into evidence Examiner's Exhibit 
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No. 13.) 

2 

3 MR. MITCHELL: May I ask a question on 

voir dire --

5 

6 

7· 

8 

9 

10 V 0 I R D I R E E X A M I N A T I 0 N ---- -----------
11 

12 BY MR. MITCHELL: 

13 

a Q Did you prepare the pleadings? 

15 A No, that is prepared by Mr. Manges' attorney, 

16 you see, Mr. Manges was the Plaintiff in this 

17 case. 

18 Q I understand. You didn't prepare the pleadings? 

19 A No. 

m Q And as I understand it, at that particular point 

21 

A 

Q 

24 

A 

Judge Carrillo was not on the bench? 

That's right. 

And I will ask you again, what did you have to 

do with it at that particular point? 

At the time Mr. -- at the time Mr. Guerra employe 
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us, that case was on its road to appeal. 

I understand that and Judge Woodrow Laughlin's 

decision previously appointing the receiver had 

been sustained by the Supreme Court of Texas, isn' 

that right? 

I had a choice, bear in mind, Jack Skaggs of 

Carter, Stiernberg, Skaggs and Koppel was the 

attorney representing the parties M. A. Guerra and 

R. R. Guerra, who were the Defendants, who had 

actually gone in and contested the appointment of 

the receivership. 

Mr. Skaggs and his firm are one of the oldest 

firms in the Rio Grande Valley, one of the most 

sophisticated law firms down there. 

Mr. Smith, I --

They have chosen I am fixing to answer your 

question. They had chosen as their strategy, to 

do everything conceivable to keep this case out 

of Starr County and out of the 79th District 

Court because they knew the court was rigged. 

Judge Woodrow Laughlin's court? 

They filed a lawsuit, they filed a lawsuit in 

Hidalgo County in the 93rd District Court raising 

trying to set aside the three deeds under which 

Mr. Manges had brought his lawsuit on and caused 
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the appointment of a receiver on grounds that they 

violated the partnership contract and that they 

were in fraud of the other partners. 

They also filed a lawsuit in Goliad County 

for the same reason. 

That was before Judge Carrillo was on the 

bench, that is part of what my memorandum covers 

is that there is an environment there that Judge 

Carrillo is caught up in and everybody in South 

Texas knows it, that when you go into those 

counties, the courts are controlled and that is 

why Mr. Skaggs filed his suit in Hidalgo County, 

and why he filed a suit in Goliad County and these 

things were pending when I was hired, 

So I had no choice but to go in and defend 

in 3953 or to make a choice of what I would do . 

I had to make a choice of intervening for H. P. 

Guerra. 

Now, he was the lawyer of those five brothers 

who were partners and they had kind of looked to 

him for some guidance and he had not joined M~ A. 

and R. R. Guerra in opposing the receivership 

because he was trying to make peace and arrange 

for a partition of this property. 

But then -- and Judge, now this is the thing 
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that brought the whole thing to a head and caused 

the whole trouble. There were three partners, 

or actually six partners, three of whom had 

attempted to sell their interest to Hr. Manges and 

Hr. Manges based on deeds they had given him 

caused the receiver to be appointed . 

Now while that vas pending in the appellate 

courts, while the receiver had been appointed, 

a judge had plac••rl in the custody of the court 

of the property of this partnership, nevertheless 

on March the 31st, 1969 while it vas in custody 

of the court, and that the important thing, two 

of the Defendants, two of the partners executed 

a deed to Hr. Manges purporting to act for the 

partnership and purporting to convey the entire 

seventy-two thousand acres of ranchland to 

Hr. Manges, thereby wiping out the rest of the 

partners so far as thetr continuing in the ranchi 

business was concerned. 

That is what brought Horace P. Guerra in to 

see us, to have us oppose, not only the three dee 

that had been given, but also to try to set aside 

this big deed which conveyed the whole ranch 

property to Mr. Manges. 

Now, that vas the situation I faced, and so 
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I chose as the strategy whether it was wise or 

not, to pursue the same strategy that Mr. Skaggs 

had pursued to try my best to keep the case out 

of a corrupt court, to put it either in Hidalgo 

County or to find some way to keep it out of a 

court where it was a foregone conclusion that we 

were going to get hurt pretty bad in the District 

Court, no doubt about it. 

Now that wa3n 1 t just my decision. The 

decision had already been made by another law firm 

that had been in the Valley a lot longer than I 

had and so I chose to intervene in the case in 

Hidalgo County for a number of reasons. 

Number one, it wasn't going to be anything 

happen in 3953 until the Appellate Court ruled 

finally on whether or not the receivership was 

valid, but I was employed to do what had to be 

done in that case for H. ·P. Guerra, Jr., if as 

and when we wound up in that court. 

My employment was to stay out of there as 

long as we possibly could, simpty because there 

was no court, it was controlled by one of the 

litigants, that is why we did it. 
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THE MASTER: All of this came after 

it seems to me to have not wanted this much 

time, and to identify that as Plaintiff's 

Original Petition and to certify documents. 

Sure, he was not in the case when it was 

filed, and what obiection do you have to 

that? 

MR. MITC~ELL: Well, Your Honor, I 

just asked the simple question for the pur-

pose of leveling an objecttn. 

My question was, first of all, did he 

file it and he said he did not. 

THE MASTER: I don't see why you asked 

the question. It was apparent he didn't 

file it, he was defending. 

MR. MITCHELL: Well, it was not appar-

ent to me, Judge. 

I am going to object to it as being 

beyond the scope of the formal hearing and 

irrelevant and immatertal in thts procedure. 

T~E MASTER: You are ob.iecting to what? 

MR. MITCHELL: Introduction of Exam-

iner's Exhibit 13. 

THE MASTER: You have said it was cer-

tified, didn't you? 
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MR, ODAM: Yes, sir. 

2 TJ.IE MASTER: Your objection is over-

3 rulPd. 

4 THE WITNESS: I think I hiM'! probably 

5 answerPd the question you asked. 

6 
(Further examination.) 

7 

8 Q (By Mr. Odam:) Before w~ had introduced into 

9 evidence the Plaintiff's Original Petition, you 

10 stated you had been approached by Horace Guerra? 

11 A YPs, sir. 

12 Q Who is a Defendant in the lawsuit? 

13 A Yes. 

14 Q And we identified a copy of the petition which 

15 indicates he is a Defendant in the lawsuit? 

16 A Yes. 

17 Q In the Plaint i.ff' s Original Petition, on voir dirE', 

18 you stated it was then filed in what judge's court? 

19 A It was the Plaintiff's Original Petition that was 

20 filed in the 79th District Court. .At that time 

21 this Court was presided over by Jud~e Laughlin. 

~ Q Woodrow Laughlin? 

23 . A Yes. 

u Q In other words, was there created, to the best of 

25 your knowledge, a 229th Judicial District? 
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A Yes, it had b~en created and it was by the Le~is-

2 lature. The exact date, I believe I have in a 

3 memorandum somewhere, as to when that court became 

4 effective, but the effect of the creation was to 

5 create a new district court com~osed of Duval, 

6 Starr and Jim Ho~g Counties. It took Jim Hogg 

7 and Duval from the 79th and Starr from one of 

8 the others. 

9 I believe Sterr came from the 79th and Duval 

10 and Jim Hogg from the 49th. 

11 Q Do you know the date on which the Plaintiff's 

12 Original Petition was filed? 

13 A Yes, it was filed at my-- let me move to my 

14 memorandum. 

15 It was filed October -- well, here again, 

l6 and this is si~nificant, it was signed by Judge 

17 Laughlin, the order setting the date for hearing 

18 on October 9, 1968, but it was not actually filed 

19 for a couple of days and was filed in the clerk's 

20 office on October 11, 1975. 

21 MR. MITCqELL: 1975? 

22 THE WITNESS: No, October 11, 1968. 

~ Q What page are you referring to? 

U A Page 12, next to the last one on that October 9, 

25 1968, date. That should be October 11, 1968, 
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instead of 197'5. 1 

2 THE MASTER: The file mark on the 

3 Petition is October 11. 1968? 

4 

s THE MASTER: Although an order was 

6 signed two earlier? 

7 THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

8 Q (By Mr. Odam:) Again, referring to your memoran-

9 dum, what date did you say was incorrectly typed 

10 on the memorandum? 

11 A October 11, 1975. 

U Q That should be October 11, 1968? 

13 A Yes, that is right. 

~ Q And what date was set for a hearing on that 

15 Plaintiff's Original Petition? 

16 A I bel iPve it was November 17th, but on November 18t , 

17 the ;udgement was entered denying numerous pleas 

18 in abatement on behalf of R. R. Guerra and M. A. 

19 Guerra, who hlld O'P'POSed the receivershl'P. 

20 Q In the Plainti.ff's Original Petition, Mr. Clinton 

·21 Manges was shown liS Plllintiff versus a number of 

.22 the Guerrlls and I believe you said earlier it 

23 was a limited uartnership? 

24 A Yes. 

~ Q What was the nllme of that limited pllrtnership? 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTERS 

717 ANTELOPE* GUARANTY BANK PLAZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS 78401 



A M. Guerra and Son, 

2 Q Who were the members of that limited ~artnership? 

3 A R. R. Guerra, M. A. Guerra, J. C. Guerra, H. P. 

4 Guerra and Mrs. Vir~i.nia Guerra Jeffreys. 

5 Q Now, the Plaintiff's Original Petition sets forth 

6 in it a total of ten defendants. All of the mem-

7 bers of the limited oartnership to which you 

8 referred, tho~e would all be defendants in the 

9 lawsuit? 

10 A Yes, the ones I named, but I believe they sued 

11 the wives of the defendants as well. 

12 Q Among the defendants in the lawsuit were not only 

13 the members of the limited partnership, but there 

14 wives and someone else? 

15 A Yes, Southwestern Life Insurance Comoany which 

16 held ~ mortgage on the land involved at the time 

17 this was filed. 

18 Q In the M. A. Guerra and Son partnership, would 

19 you please exolain who were limited and general 

20 oartners? 

21 A All were limited except Virginia G. Jeffreys. That 

22 is what caused the trouble. too many partners. 

~ Q Now, the Plaintiff's Original Petition; you men-

24 

25 

tioned in a term of a receivership. Could you 

explain what was Rought in the petition filed by 
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Mr. Campman? 

2 A Campman, Campman,Church and Burns was the firm 

3 filing it on behalf of Mr. Manges. 

4 Q What was Mr. Manges seeking? 

5 A At the time of filing of this suit, he had 

6 acquired the deeds from J. C. Guerra, which is 

7 Joe Guerra, and I am going to use first names to 

8 avdd confusion. 

9 Mrs. Jeffreys and Joe had signed a contract 

10 of sale and deeds purporting to convey to Mr. 

11 Manges their alleged undivided one-sixth interest 

12 in the ranch lands owned by the partnership. The 

13 partnership estimated the ranch lands at seventy-

14 two thousand acres. There have been surveys made 

15 since that time. but I don't think the exact 

16 acreage ever got into the pleading. I will refer 

17 to is as seventy-two thousand acres. 

U Q You referred earlier to big deeds and little deeds? 

19 A y f'S. 

~ Q Would you characterize these as big deeds or 

21 little deeds? 

~ A These three deeds were the little deeds, because 

23 

24 

25 

they conveyed only a one-sixth interest each. 

They didn't actually own one-sixth, because all 

of these children were the children of Horace P. 
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Gu~>rra, Senior, who created thi.s partnership and 

in his will he left his sixth interest, which 

i.ncluded his interest in the partnership, to the 

children. They had a sli~htly different interest. 

The interest ranged from eighteen point six seven 

to thirteen per cent for Mrs. J~ffreys. 

Q So the three lit~ deeds were from Joe, Vir~il 

and Virginia? 

A Yes, that is right. With these three deeds, Mr. 

Manges went to court and said the profits were 

not being divided and the partnership could not 

make decisions and that we needed a receiver 

appointed and the judge appointed the receiver-

ship for two reasons. 

One was to protect the interest of all the 

partn~rs and the other was because the partners 

themselves could not a~ree. Those were the reasons 

for the appointment of the receiver. 

q· Okay. I believe you said that in response to 

Judge Meyers' question earlier, that thE' Plaintiff'! 

Original Petition was file marked on October 11, 

1968? 

23 A Yes, sir. 

U Q And the order was signed on October 9th, 1968? 

25 A Yes, sir. 
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Q What date was th~ r~ceiver actually a~~ointed? 

A The receiver was a~~ointed on November 18, 1968. 
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Q All ri~ht. On t~at date, what Jud~e a~potnted the 

rece-tver? 

A Judge Woodrow Laughlin. 

Q Who did he apDoint as receiver? 

A James S. Bates. 

Q Is he the son of Jim Bates? 

A YPs. 

Q Where does he reside? 

A Edinburg. 

Q What is his ~rofession? 

A Be is a lawyer. 

Q On November 18t~ was when Bates was a~pointed? 

A Yes. 

Q At some time after this date of November 18, 1968, 

when were you a~proached by Mr. Horace Guerra? 

· A That was in -- I would say the latter part of 

May or June. I filed my petiti_on intervening in 

the Hidal~o County court on June 10, 1969, so it 

would have been somewhere tn t~at two week period 

~rior to June lOth. I know there was a certain 

amount of urgency about it. 

Q Pardon me, the receivershi~ order si.gned on Novem-

bPr 18, 1968, ap~ointed Senator Bates and said 
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something about an appeal to the Supreme Court? 

A Y~s. Mr. Skaggs anp~aled fte case. I had numerous 

conversations with him all during this time. 

Q Who was Mr. Skaggs representin~ when he appealed 

the case? 

A He was representing M. A. and R. R. Guerra. That 

is another noint that is confusing, because in 

the end I wound up representing those same two 

parties in a motion to disqualify Judge Carrillo. 

Q Mr. Skaggs appealed the order of the receiver? 

A Yes. 

Q How soon after that date did he do that? 

A He filed a supersedeas bond, but I am not sure of 

the dates, but it was timely. The case is reported 

and I have the citation. The citation is 442 

Southwestern Second, 441. 

I have a xerox copy of that attached to the 

memorandum. 

Q All right. He appealed that to the Court of Civil 

Appeals? 

A Yes. 

Q Where was that on the appeal for the appointment 

of the receiver? 

A My recollection is Mr. Guerra brought a copy of 

that opinion with hi.m when he employed me, which 
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would Indicate it was prior to June 1st. 1969. 

2 As a matter of fact. that opinion which is attached, 

3 I bPl i.eve, Is about Exhibit 3 to my Exhibit and 

4 will show the Pxact date, but I believe it was 

5 May, 1969. 

6 Q I believe tlv! t Is Exhibit 2 to your memorandum? 

7 A YPS. 

8 Q Now, the court opinion you are referring to, what 

9 court was that in? 

10 A In some way it got transferred over to the Waco 

11 Court of Appeals from the San Antonio court. 

12 Q So the o~inion you have is of the Court of Appeals? 

13 A Yes. 

14 Q What action was taken after the Court of Civil 

15 

~ A Mr. Skaggs appealed it to the Supreme Court. 

D Q And wa s that writ granted? 

U A It was ultimately denied, sometime in the area 

19 of November or December, 1970. 

~ Q When the appeal was made and the Waco court ruled, 

21 what was the effect of its ruling on the receiver-

22 ship, did it confirm? 

~ A They affirmed the appointment of the receiver. 

u Q So at the time you got in the case, Senator Bates 

2S had been confirmed by the opinion of the Court of 
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Civil Appeals? 

2 A Yes. 

3 Q What was the basis of H. P. Guerra coming to you 

4 then? 

5 A Well, logically he should have gone ahead and 

6 employed Mr. Skaggs. He gave his reason as being 

7 that Joe and Virgil had conveyed out from under 

8 him his right. 

9 Q You said Joe and Virgil, but I thought they con-

10 veyed the three little deeds only. 

ll A But on March 31st. 1969, up to that time, Horace 

12 had not intervened in the litigation. When they 

13 sold his ranch -- you see, he was interested in 

14 partitioning the ranchlands and the partnership 

IS did owe over a million dollars in debts. He 

16 wanted to come up with his pat of the ranchland. 

D Q So the deed you are referring to is at the bottom 

18 of Page 12 of your memorandum? 

U A Yes, that would be it. When Joe and Virgil were 

20 

21 

23 

24 

25 

purporting to act for him, Guerra and Son gave 

a deed to Manges, which he recorded, purporting 

to convey the entire seve·nty-two thousand acres. 

That was when Horace decided he could not act as 

peacemaker, because they were trying to sell him 

out, and he came to see me about the matter. 
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Q All ri~ht. 

2 A That is the first business I ever had with Horace 

3 Guerra, Junior, in the 79th or the 229th Court 

4 that was contested. 

5 Q What did Horace Guerra want you to do in light of 

6 that conveyance? 

7 A Well, of course, he wanted to set the conveyance 

8 aside, because, number one, the partnership con-

9 tract had a provision that if any party to the 

10 partnership wanted to se1, he had to offer it 

11 back to the partners, That had not been complied 

12 with and he didn't ~lize that two of the partners 

13 could sell the entire assets of the partnership. 

14 This was not the entire assets, but it put them 

15 out of the ranchin~ business, which was the pur-

16 oose of the partnership in the be~inning. 

17 It was a situation here where two sell the 

18 one asset that put the partnership out of busi-

19 ness. 

20 While general part~ers have rather vast 

21 power, it was his opinion and mine, too, that as 

22 a matter of law, one or two partners cannot dispose 

23 of assets which outs the partnership out of busi-

24 ness, which was the ourpose of the partnership. 

~ Q Did you represent any of the ot~ Guerras at that 
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time? 

2 A No. 

3 Q Did Horace Guerra retain you? 

4 A Yes. 

5 Q Did any other Guerras retain you thereafter? 

6 A Yes. 

7 Q Who was that? 

8 A We were approaching the second phase of the case, 

and it is necessary at this pant to explain the 

10 bankru~tcy proceedings Mr. Mitchell was talking 

11 about a minute ago in order to understand that 

12 question. 

~ Q What is the first phase of the case? 

14 A I regard this appointment of the receiver and 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

the appeal of that to the Supreme Court and the 

validating of the receiver as the first phase. 

THE MASTER: Excuse me. You were never 

in that litigation? 

THE WITNESS: No. 

THE MASTER: You spoke of litigation 

in Hidalgo County. Was that a suit filed 

by Mr. Skaggs to set as ide the big deed? 

THE WITNESS: No, to set aside the 

little deE>d. 

THE MASTER: All right. Although the 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT ~E'PORTERS 

7t7 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY BANK Pl-AZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl. TEXAS 7840t 



2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

23 

24 

25 

237 

liti~ations are late, it was that liti~a-

tion that you talked to Horace Guerra about 

and intervened in? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, I talked to him 

about the whole ~i~ture and we discussed 

whether we shouldmtervene on the a~~eal, 

but I had read Mr. Ska~~s' briefs and I 

thought he covered the law thorou~hly and 

I could not see that our intervention could 

add anythtn~ to it and we decided that the 

best thing to do was file nothing in the 

case, which we didn't do. 

TqE MASTER: This is a ~ood and proper 

time, since it is about one minute before 

break time, for a recess. 

(A short recess was taken.) 
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THE MASTER: You may proceed, Mr. Odam. 

2 Q (By Mr. Odam:) Mr. Smith, on the last series of 

3 ouesttons prior to the break, I think you just 

4 completed what you refer to as the first phase 

5 setting up the receivership? 

6 A That's right. 

7 Q -- etcetera, and appeal to the court. Now, I 

8 would like to get into what you referred to as 

9 the second phase. 

10 A Yes, sir. 

II Q And overall how would you globally describe the 

12 second phase, the second being the 

~ A Globally, the overview, I guess the bureaucrats 

14 would rall it. 

15 Q Now wait a minute 

~ A The second phase would be -- would include that 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

period while the receivership matter was on 

appeal, and while the attorneys were wrestling 

around to find ways to keep it out of the Starr 

County courts, or to get it settled. 

During that second phase settlements of the 

case were made and when Jud~e Carrillo came on 

the bench those settlements were pretty well made 

and had to be carried -- or were supposed to be 

carrted out. 
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Q Psrdon me, you mentioned Judge Carrillo, the peti-

2 tion had been filed in the 79th District Court. 

3 Do you know around what period of ti~ that the 

4 229th District was created? 

5 A Yes, now that I have reference to my memorandum, 

6 I have it here on September the 1st, 1969, was 

7 the date when the 229th District Court became 

8 effective and the rest of the history on that was 

9 that Jud~e -- I believe it is R. F. Luna that was 

10 appointed by the Governor to serve. 

II The bill creating the Court was introduced 

12 in the Legislature by Representative Oscar Carrillo 

13 who was the brother of the Judge but because 

14 Oscar Carrillo had Introduced the bill, the Gover-

15 nor could not appoint 0. P. Carrillo to the bench 

. 16 at thflt time. 

17 Q Who was Govenor at that time? 

18 A Preston Smith. 

19. Q And for what period of time did Judge Lune serve? 

~ A 0. P. Carrillo. could, of course, run for election 

21 as Judge which he did in the election as Democratic 

22 nominee in 1970 unopposed, and in the ~eneral 

23 election he was unopposed also and he was elected 

24 in the election of November, 1970. 

~ Q He went on the bench as Judge of the 229th in 
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January of 1971? 

2 A Yes. 

3 Q So during phase two of the litigation, we now 

4 have Mr. Horace Guerra that has approached you. 

5 What action did you then take, w~at legal action 

6 did you take on behalf of Mr. Horace Guerra? 

7 A We had filed, intervened and filed, our interven-

8 tion in the case that Jack Skaggs had filed for 

9 M. A. and Ruben i~ the 93rd District Court of 

10 Hidalgo Copnty, Texas. 

ll I have attached Jack Skaggs petition to 

12 show the background as an Exhibit, that is all it 

13 does, that he was trying to stay out of Starr 

14 County. 

15 Q About what date would you say you filf'd that inter-

16 vention on behalf of Horace Guerra 

0 A June 5th, 1969. 

n Q And the purpose of that intervention was --

~ A The purpose was really to try to -- now I not only 

20 challenged the little deeds, but I also challenged 

21 the big deed. 

~ Q This would be 

23 A Which Jack had not done simply bf"cause at that 

24 time the big deed had not been given. 

25 Q Okay • 
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A I slso chall~need the transf~r of the bank stock 

2 that J. C. Guerra had transferr~d to Manges giving 

3 him control of the First State Bank and Trust Com-

4 pany of which the Guerras, while they did not have 

5 absolutely fifty-one per cent control, they had 

6 w~ll, the case on appeal refl~cted four hundred 

7 and forty-four shares. There may have be~n some 

8 arrangement, and I am not sure what thP answer to 

9 that is, but some of that stock belonged to J. C. 

10 Guerra personally and som~ of it belonged to M. 

11 Guerra and Sons, but all of ftwas transferred by 

12 J. C. Guerra either personally or acting for the 

13 partnership to Clinton Manges. 

14 Now, again, while this -- after the court 

15 had taken judicial custody of the property --

16 Q Now, the bank stock, is the bank stock, that :f.s, 

17 bank stock in which bank? 

18 A That is the First State Bank and Trust Company 

19 of Rio Grande City. It is the only bank in --

20 it was the only bank in Starr County at that time 

21 and still is, I guess. 

~ Q Now, was it your legal position that the bank 

23 stock was in custodia legis? 

U A YPs, as was the land. 

~ Q And your intervention was filed June lOth, 1969, 
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then what was the next action that you took on 

2 bE'half of Mr. M. P. Guerra? 

3 A The next action -- of course, Mr. SkaJ!;gS and I 

4 had held numerous conferences on how we might keep 

5 the case out of the courts in Duval or Starr 

6 County, which was the 229th, and we had -- well, 

7 the things that made it urgent -- this harl gone 

8 we had been discussing ways from the time I got 

9 into the case u~ until on October the 1st, 1969, 

10 the Su~reme Court had refused the application for 

11 writ that put quite a bit of heat on us. We were 

12 either going to wind u~ in Starr County, wherein 

13 we foresaw a certainty that our clients would have 

14 to Lnk to the a~pellate courts for correction, if 

15 correction were ~ossible, or so we were -- we 

16 had briefed the law out on the case in Hidalgo 

17 County and we had concluded that there was a 

18 strong probability that the plea of privilege 

19 would be upheld. which had been filed by Manges 

20 on the Hidalgo County suit. 

21 Q Okay, now to clarify that ~oint, Mr. Manges filed 

22 a plea of privilege to have the case 

~ A Transferred to Starr County because of this 

24 orior suit. 

~ Q All right. 
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A 3953, th~ one w~ ar~ really talking about. 

Q Okay. 

A So, on October the 21st. 1969 --

Q Well, pardon me again for -- 3953 was filed in 

Starr County? 

243 

6 A Yes, that's right. 

7 Q And there was also the suit in Hidalgo County? 

8 A That's right. 

9 Q Whicf-t had what cause number? 

W A It was -- just a second, I'll give you that, it 

11 is B-24674 in Hidalgo County and I have a copy 

12 of Mr. S1·:aggs 1 petition attached to this memoran-

13 dum. 

14 Q So you concluded that Mr. Manges 1 olea of orivilege 

15 which had been filed in Hidalgo was probably viable 

16 A Would probably be a good plea, and for tf-tat rea-

17 son we -- if we were going to keep it out of Starr 

18 County, we ar~ going to have to find another way 

19 to do it and at that time we filed on October the 

20 21st, we filed this arrangement or petition for 

21 an arrangement in bankruptcy in the United States 

22 District for the Southern District of Texas in 

23 Brownsville. That was October --

24 Q Who were the Plaintiffs -- what would you call 

them, Plaintiffs? 
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A YPs, the Plaintiffs were Ruben and M. A. Guerra, 

who were reprPsented by Mr. Ska~gs, and Horace P. 

Guerra whom I reprpsented, and we filed a joint 

pleadin~ for the arrangement in bankru~tcy and we 

~resented a ~lan for the arrangement, as you have 

to do, showing how the debts of thP partnership 

could be paid. 

Q And what 

A And so forth. 

Q And who did you want to have put in bankru~tcy? 

A Well, M. Guerra and Son, the partnership. 

Q So the three limited partners in essence were the 

moving parties? 

A Well, the three general partners. 

Q Three general ~artners? 

A Three of the general partners. 

Q All right. 

A We had a legal problem involved there which was 

to be significant further down the road and that 

is that in an arrangement in bankruptcy, the real 

estate arrangement for a partnership, you hav~ 

to have all of the partners as petitioners to the 

court. 

Now, that created a problem for us because 

we only had three of the partners but we had taken 
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the position that the other three partners having 

2 sold theirmterest were no ton~ in a position to 

3 speak for the partnPrship. 

4 That wa~ a legal question in the case that 

5 weakened the opposition somewhat. 

6 Q What court ws the arrangement in bankruptcy filed? 

7 A The United States District Court for the Southern 

8 District of TPxas in the Brownsville Division. 

9 Q What was the cause number of that arrangement? 

W A That was 29-B-9. 

11 MR. MITCHELL: That is 69-B-9. 

12 A 29-B-69? 

13 MR. MITCHELL: No, it is 69-B-9. 

14 A Yes, 69-B-9, there is another typo. Yes, 69-B-9. 

15 Q And at that point you are representing Mr. Ruben_ --

16 corrertion, you are representing Mr. Horace Guerra, 

" and Mr. Skaggs was representing 

~ A Yes, that is right. 

19 Q And Mr. Skaggs was representing Ruben and M. A. 

20 Guerra? 

~ A Yes, that is correct. 

~ Q And what transpired tn that litigation in bank-

~ ruptcy court in Brownsville? 

24 A .The referee tn bankruptcy--

~ Q Who was the referee in bankruptcy? 
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A Arthur M-0-L-L-E-R had ruled against us on the 

jurisdiction Question. We had B?pealed from his 

ruling to Jud~e Garza and, incidentally, on the 

ftling of this apolication Judge Garza did enter 

an order staying the hand of the receiver tn the 

state court from interfering with the ?roperty 

until the jurisdictional questions were decided. 

That order stayed in effect until the bank-

ruptcy proceeding tas dismissed. My recollection 

is that in January the 6th, 1971, is the correct 

date on the final dismissal. 

Q All right, what date did he issue the stay order? 

A On October 21st, 1969. You have to relate that 

date to October the 1st when the Supreme Court had 

refused the write which was going to throw us 

back into Starr County but Mr. Skaggs had applied 

for -- or made a motion for rehearing which was 

still pending at the time the writ was granted -

or at the time the injunction or restraining order 

was granted. 
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And what again was the period of time from 

October 21st, 1969, as to what date did that 

stay order remain in effect? 

Until December 6, 1971. 

MR. MITCHELL: No, no, January 6th. 

THE WITNESS: Excuse me, January 6th, 

1971. 

There is some confusion on the dates 

of dismissal, because there were three 

dismissals. Ruben dismissed and finally 

Horace did. 

And up to the point where you appealed it to 

Judge Garza, where you instituted the stay order, 

what transpired on in February, if anything? 

The next significant thing that happened was 

Mr. Skaggs made a settlement on behalf of Ruben 

Guerra on February 27, 1970. At the time of 

making that settlement for Ruben, he advised 

M. A. Guerra --

Pardon me. Who did he make settlement with? 

Clinton Manges. 

What were the terms of that settlement? 

That Ruben would be allowed to withdraw his 

18. 667 interest in the seventy-two thousand 

acres of ranchlands and they estimated that as 
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thirteen thousand four hundred forty-five point 

twenty acres in the end. 

Pardon me, thirteen hundred? 

Thirteen thousand four hundred forty-five point 

twenty. 

Okay. 

He was to receive from Manges a mineral deed 

conveying to him the one-half of the minerals 

under this thirteen thousand so many acres that 

Manges was supposed to have gotten under the big 

deed and he was to retain his eighteen point six 

six percent interest in the one-half of the 

minerals that had been reserved to the M. A. 

Guerra and Sons partnership. 

There were some other miscellaneous provision~ 

such as root plowing and things that Manges was 

supposed to do, but in connection with that 

thirteen thousand acres and minerals, Manges was 

to get the executory right to execute mineral 

rights under the ranchlands that Ruben received. 

At that time, I believe you said Mr. Skaggs 

represented both M. A. and Ruben? 

Correct. 

Did he continue to represent them? 

No, at that time, he told M.A., who was 
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substantially overdrawn in the ranch account, and 

he could not afford to sacrifice the partnership 

to carry M.A., so the explanation was made to 

M. A. and M. A. gave that same explanation to me 

when M. A. asked us to handle his case as well. 

Now, did Mr. Skaggs, at any point, represent 

Mr. Clinton Manges? 

Yes, as a matter of fact, Horace employed us 

rather than goinp, to Mr. Skaggs. He knew 

Skaggs had represented Mr. Manges in the action 

where Manges defrauded the Small Business 

Administration and was found guilty of the same. 

Did Mr. Skaggs have occasion to represent 

Mr. Manges in any effort to gain control of the 

bank in San Antonio? 

Yes, at the time of this settlement, and I don't 

know the dates, but at the time of this settlement 

with Ruben, he had undertaken the representation 

of Mr. Manges to gain control of the Groce 

National Bank in San Antonio. 

So M. A. Guerra had been advised by Skaggs he 

could not represent him and then, did M. A. Guerra 

come to you? 

Yes, he came to me and wanted to know if we would 

represent him along with Horace in the rest of 
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the litigation. 

What litigation are you referring to? 

The whole thing, wherever it wound up. 

250 

At that time, we had it in an appeal from 

Judge Moller's decision, and he was the referee 

in bankruptcy. 

Judge Garza had ordered Judge Moller to revie~ 

the thing and come back with another -- well, he 

didn't tell him how to decide it, but asked him 

to review it. That was the situation, although 

briefs and a few things had been filed. 

At this time you were representing Horace and 

M.A.? 

Yes, of course, after Ruben made his settlement 

with Mr. Manges you see, Manges was interested 

in e·~tting back to Starr County and we were 

interested in getting out. Part of the agreement 

was with Ruben, he was to submit to the jurisdicti~n 

of the 229th Judicial District Court. At that 

time, part of the agreement was Mr. Skaggs would 

not give us a copy o~ Ruben's settlement and he 

didn't. We had motions for discovery and we nevex 

did get a copy of Ruben's contract until after we 

came back into the case, but that is down the 

road. 
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Q Okay. At any point, did your client, Mr. Horace 

2 Guerra, settle with Mr. Manges? 

3 A Yes, we were, of course, hanging on to federal 

4 jurisdiction by our fingernails in a situation 

5 where you are supposed to have unanimous decision 

6 of the partnership, and we had the question of 

7 whether three could do it, but not knowing what 

8 Ruben's settlement was, we filed an amended plan, 

9 just taking the position Ruben had settled and 

10 that constituted a withdrawal from the partnership. 

11 At any rate, having been without our knowledg~ 

12 that the two partners we represented were the 

13 only ones that had a right to speak, but we were 

14 getting on thinner and thinner jurisdictional ice 

15 at that time. The strategy we adopted was the 

16 best thing to do was to try to work out a 

17 settlement. We felt like we could get a better 

18 settlement than we could·if we wound up at the 

19 mercy of the Court. 

~ Q You are talking about settling in 3953? 

21 A . That is right. 

~ Q Was a settlement entered into in December, 1970? 

A 

24 

25 

Yes. Bear in mind, Horace Guerra was himself a 

lawyer. Mr. Manges was conducting direct 

negotiations with him. His son Horace Guerra, 
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III, was employed by the First State Bank and 

Trust Company in Rio Grande City, of which Manges 

had gained control under the transfer of stocks 

which we say were in custody of the Court at the 

time of the transfer. 

What was the term of the settlement? 

H•race's settlement was dated December 1st, 1970, 

and the terms of his was that he would withdraw 

in kind seven thousand five hundred acres of land 

and would permit the remainder of his sixteen point 

six six percent interest to be transferred to 

Manges under the big deed. He went along with the 

terms of the big deed that gave Manges executory 

rights on oil and gas minerals and gave Manges 

rights to half of the minerals on all of the M. A. 

Guerra and Sons lands, and reserved only his 

sixteen point six six percent interest and half 

the minerals. 

There was a subdivision or two of town lots 

in Roma that the partnership also reserved. 

What was the action, if any, that Horace was a 

petitioner in the bankruptcy? Did he remain in 

that case? 

He made his settlement in direct negotiation with 

Manges, which was all right. I told him that he, 
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being a lawyer, that if he could find a settlement 

that would satisfy him, to let me know. 

On December 1st, he called me by phone and 

asked me to dismiss him out of the federal 

bankruptcy proceeding, which I did. I mailed the 

order on that for Judge Garza's signature on or 

around December 1st, but I think it is signed on. 

December 6, 1970. 

All right. You had filed the bankruptcy on behalf 

of Horace? 

Yes, and I was left with M. A. Guerra. 

Who was representing Ruben Guerra? 

Ruben had already dismissed his participation 

in the bankruptcy proceeding and when Horace 

dismissed, that left only M. A. Guerra. 

I realized it was inevitable that we were 

going to wind up in Starr County in this case. 

In the interim, M. A. Guerra had been conducting 

negotiations, and I believe a real estate agent 

by the name of Stevens had been sent down to do 

negotiating for him, but M. A. Guerra had been 

very careful not to enter into a settlement withou~ 

discussing it with me, because he was not a 

lawyer. 

He did finally get terms that he thought he 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTERS 

717 ANTEL..OPE • GUARANTY BANK PLAZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS 71401 



2 

3 Q 

4 A 

5 Q 

6 

7 A 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 Q 

13 

A 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

23 

24 

25 

254 

would be willing to accept and we did make a 

settlement for him on December 8, 1970. 

You made a settlement for who? 

M. A. Guerra. That was the last of the partners. 

At what point did you represent, if at all, Ruben 

Guerra? 

I didn't represent him until we made the motion 

to disqualify. 

Well, we fi\ed a protest against the 

receivers and to oppose that, we filed a motion 

to disqualify the judge. 

How far down the line before you began to again 

represent Ruben Guerra? 

Well, we have to understand the M. A. Guerra 

settlement a little bit. At this point, 

settlement had been made and the significant thing 

here is the manner in which the litigant, Manges, 

had wound up in charge of the whole affair. 

When Jack Skaggs made his settlement with 

Ruben Guerra, he didn't negotiate with me or 

anyone else and he knew and I knew and everybody 

in the case knew Manges was running the litigation. 

He didn't consult as to whether this settlement 

was satisfactory and that is highly important. 

The settlement was made directly with Manges and 
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he got the ranch he wanted, which he probably 

could have gotten from the other partners, but 

the significance of this was that one of the 

litigants was running the lawsuit and all he had 

to do was talk to one of the litigants. 

MR. MITCHELL: You are talking about 

the federal judge? 

THE WITNESS: No, on Phase 2 -- well, 

of course -- I am talking about the state 

judge. At that time, of course, Judge 

Carrillo didn't take office until January 

1st, 1971, so the judges prior to that were 

just as objectionable. 

THE MASTER: You are talking about the 

judge of the dourt in which the receivership 

was appointed? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

MR. MITCHELL: You are not talking about 

Judge Carrillo? 

THE WITNESS: No. 

(By Mr. Odam) What judge are we talking about 

that you are talking about he did not confer 

with? 

At that time, presumably to settle the thing, 

they should have discussed it with JudgeR. F. 
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Luna. The settlement being made in December, 

1970, and the anticipation was they would be 

dealing with the court and Judge Carrillo, who 

was coming to the bench. 

When was Judge Carrillo elected? 

In November, 1970. 

And then Judge Carrillo came on the bench when? 

Soon after the 1st of January, I imagine January 

2nd is when he wa~ sworn in. 

Of what year? 

I 71. 

Now, M. A. Guerra settled with Clinton Manges. 

How did that leave him in relationship to the 

federal bankruptcy? 

He settled under these terms. M. A. Guerra was 

overdrawnin the partnership in the vicinity of a 

half million dollars. That was what Jack Skaggs 

indicated to me, that he was overdrawn that 

amount, because he had sickness and a lot of 

problems in his family that had caused him to 

spend more money than the other partners and the 

settlement we made was that he would sell his 

interest in the partnership to Manges for a cash 

sum of two hundred thirty thousand dollars, with 

Manges to pay all of the income tax that might be 
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assessed against M. A. Guerra as a result of this 

sale in the partnership. 

You say we negotiated that settlement, did you 

participate in it? 

Yes, mainly in the drawing up of the final 

contract. I met with Bill Church at the office 

of Manny Cook in McAllen and we negotiated the 

terms and signed it there in McAllen. Manges 

took the positim1 of M. A. Guerra in the 

partnership. 

Among the things he did was, Manges assumed 

all of the obligations that M. A. Guerra owed to 

the partnership and received all of the benefits 

that M. A. Guerra would have coming from the 

partnership, except that M. A. Guerra reserved his 

seventeen point sixty-six percent interest in the 

undivided half interest in the mineral rights on 

the seventy-two thousand acres, which had been 

reserved to the old partners in the big deed, so 

that pretty well lays the groundwork for what 

happened in this interim. 

This gets us to the third phase of the case, 

because after those settlements were made, and 

really the bargaining power that M. A. Guerra had 

in making a favorable settlement, and after one 
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hundred and forty thousand dollars was paid on 

income tax in M. A. Guerra's behalf and his 

indebtedness to the partnership was paid, he 

averaged out at one hundred and seventy dollars an 

acre and the big deed was selling the land for 

fifty-three dollars thirty cents an acre. 

He wound up being the last stumbling block 

in the way of Manges taking charge of the thing 

through the use o£ the District Court. 
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Q Now, did he dismiss his proceedings in Federal 

2 District Court? 

3 A He dismissed his proceedin~s in Federal District 

4 Court after this happened. It wasn't done imme-

5 diately because the -- Mr. Church wanted to make 

6 some title examinations and little precautions in 

7 connection with closing, and we discovered some~ 

8 thin~ that I didn't even know as Mr. Manges -- as 

9 Mr, Guerra's attorney, that h:l.s wife had died and 

10 there had been no probate of her estate and that 

11 created a title problem that Mr. Church and I had 

12 to work out. The way we settled it, I ~ot quit-

13 claim deeds from his children who were all adults, 

14 and it was January the 15th when we settled, 

15 I refused to sign the dismissal in federal 

16 court until we got the check for the two hundred 

17 Rnd thirty thousand dollars which was finally 

18 placed in escrow with Frank Anderson, the president 

19 of that bank. 

~ Q And about what date did M. A. Guerra dismiss his 

21 proceedings in federal court? 

22 A We signed the orcler sometime in, I think actually 

23 

24 

25 

that we signed it on or about the 15th of Decem-

ber, but it was circulated to Mr. Church's firm 

and to Jack Skaggs' firm before it was finally 
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stgn~d -- I think it was signed on January the 

2 6th, 1971. 

3 Q If it was signpd January the 6th of 1971 the 

4 order dismissing M. A. Guerra? 

5 A Yes. 

6 Q Did that leave -- how viable did that leave, as 

7 of January 6th, 1971, the federal bankruptcy pro-

8 cpedings? 

9 A We were com11letPly out of the fpderal court and 

10 back in 3953 in Starr County. 

11 Q Did the dismissal of the federal bankruptcy pro-

12 ceeding -- what effect did that have on the ear-

13 lier stay order issued by Judge Garza? 

14 A Well, of course, that just wiped it out. 

15 Q Did it automatically do it or was there a 

16 A It automatically did it. 

D Q TherP was no wrttten order? 

18 A No. 

~ Q -- lifting the stay order? 

~ A No, there was no written order. 

fl Q So the stay order --

~ A When you dismiss a case, that just wiped it out, 

23 we all presumed that. 

~4 Q The stay order on the receivership proceedings? 

25 A Yf'S, sir. 
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Q Wss automaticAlly lifted on the dismissal of 

2 January 6th, 1971? 

3 A That's right. 

4 Q So then this takes you back into Starr County in 

5 the third phase? 

6 A Well. yes, for all practical purposes. That was 

7 my last contact with it, because Mr. Manges had 

8 assumed M. A. Guerra's debts to the partnership 

9 and he had an identity of interest with M. A. 

10 Guerra on that and the only thing that M. A. Guerra 

11 had at the conclusion when the thing was wound up, 

12 he would have his and the partnership would be 

13 dissolved, he would have his seventeen point six 

14 six oer cent of the minerals -- undivided half 

15 of the minerals as separate property where he could 

16 deal with it as he saw fit except for the fact 

17 that Mr. Manges would have the executory rights 

18 on it and he would have his interest in the town 

19 lots and so forth which he could sell or develop 

or do with as he saw fit. 

21 Q Now, what events of any significance, if there 

22 were any, transpired during the remainder of 

23 February or correction, transpired during the 

24 remainder of 1971? 

~ A Well, of course, other than hearsay, of course, I 
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have since acquai_ntPd myself with everythin~ that 

ha~~ened in the interim. 

Horace Guerra, of coune, being a lawyer, 

handled his own ~articipation in things involvin~ 

3953 and the receivershi~ court. It was a matter 

then of carrying out more or less settlements that 

had been made. 

M. A. Guerra, we just didn't consider he 

had any further interest in it in light of the 

fact that Manges had assumed his ~osition in the 

partnership, so we didn't attend the ~roceedings. 

He didn't attend them personally and I didn't 

attend them. I figured that if anything ha~pened 

that affected M. A. Guerra t~ Jack Skaggs would 

very likely call me about it, which I am sure he 

would have. We saw no reason for M. A. to s~end 

any money on attorneys fees, I saw no reason why 

he had anythin~ to ~rotect further. 

I suppose we should ~o then to my next con-

tact with the case which.was actually when Horace 

Guerra came back to see me. 

Q When did he come back to ~ee you? 

A That would have been -- I am going to guess it 

was in October or early November, 1972, about 

almost two years later. 
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Q All right. 

A H~ advised me that the rec~iv~r had circulated a 

proposed final re~ort wherein he had come u~ with 

some accounting there that Horace did not a~ree 

with, that indicated there was still an outstand-

ing indebtednesR of M, Guerra and Son of around 

three hundred thousand dollars and he was ~ro~os-

tng to sell this undivided half interest in the 

minerals which had been reserved to the original 

~artners, to oay this remaining three hundred 

thousand dollars of debt. 

Q Who was he prooosing to sell 

A He mentioned in his motion that Mr. Manges, by a 

coincidence, ha~pened to be there and was willing 

to ~ay ftree hundred thousand dollars for this 

half interest in the minerals and the town lots, 

I believe they were included also, which would 

~rovide the funds with which these remaining debts 

and so forth should be ~aid. 

Horace was quite outraged at this because 

his understanding was because when the final --

what they tought, I ~uess you would say, it was 

next to the final order had been entered on 

August the 20th, 1971, wherein ap~roval was made 

of the deeds that were given -- conveying by the 
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receiver to Ruben, Vir~il and -- let's see, Ruben, 

2 Vir~il and H. P., Junior. ~ot land and Manges ~ot 

3 land, all of those things were ao~roved that his 

4 understanding that the receivership was ready to 

5 be closed and the only thing left was the formalit~ 

6 of dissolving the partnership -- entering an order 

7 dissolving the partnership and maybe paying some 

8 court costs, which wouldn't amount to much, because 

9 after all there hadn't been too much proceedings 

10 in the case. 

11 Q Who would be the -- pardon me, who would be the 

12 partners, say, in October of 1972 when he came to 

13 you? 

14 A Wf'll 

15 Q They were rearranged in light of the events. 

16 A Now, of course, the partners who had an identity 

17 

18 

19 

20 

. 21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

of interest wtth Horace were M. A., Ruben, Joe, 

Virgil and Mrs. Jf'ffries. They owned the one-

half interest in the minerals which the nceiver 

was now trying to sell for three hundred thousand 

dollars • 

The best estimate we have been able to 

make of those minerals is that there is, under 

the seventy-two thousand acres. if roughly fifty-

six thousand mineral acres owned by M. Guerra and 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTERS 

717 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY BANK PLAZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS 7840, 



2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

265 

Son, of which Man~es had ac~uired half interest 

under his deed, which everybody recognized. 

Q So half of the tnterest in the minerals was owned 

by Horace, M. A., Ruben, Joe and Mrs. Jeffries? 

A Yes. 

Q And the other half was owned by 

A By Manges. They conceded it to him except as 

to this thirteen thousand acrPs of Ruben and 

Man~es conveyed those minerals to Ruben alon~ with 

the executory rtghts, which he recetved. 

Q So at this point that he came to you there was a 

question of the purchase of their half interest? 

A Yes, that's right. 

Q So that Mr. Manges would have the total interest? 

A He would have -- would wind up with the whole 

thinR, and they figured minerals at that time were 

worth about a hundred dollars per mineral acre and 

you take twenty-three thousand -- twenty-ei~ht 

thousand roughly and you have got over two million 

dollars worth of minerals anyway you look at it 

that they were tryin~ to sell for three hundred 

thousand dollars. 

MR. MITCHELL: Excuse me, sir. So 

that the record is abundantly clear, when 

you say, "they" were trying to sell, that 
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was not Jud~e Carrillo, that was the 

2 receiver's an~lication? 

3 A The receiver. that is correct. 

MR. MITCHELL: All ri~ht. thank you. 

5 Q Mr. Horace Guerra came to you concerned about this 

6 attemoted conveyance? 

7 A Yes. 

8 Q By the receiver? 

9 A That's right. 

10 Q Of the one-half interest? 

11 A Yes. 

12 Q To Mr. Manges? 

~ A That is correct. 

w Q So he came to you with that concern? 

~ A Yes, sir. 

~ Q And then what transpired next after that concern 

17 was known to you? 

18 A A few days later M. A. Guerra came in to see me 

19 

21 

23 

25 

and he was alarmed too because Manges. if there 

was any remainin~ debts sofar as M. A. Guerra 

was concerned. Manges was sup~osed to pay his 

part of it, that was in black and white, that 

waa a ~art of his contract. There was no doubt 

about it and ultimately Judge Harvill entered a 

judgment in favor of M. A. Guerra on t·hat point. 
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That ~art was pretty clear, but neverth~less that 

didn't make any dfiference to them, they were ~oin~ 

to sell it anyway. 

Now, we didn't -- we didn't have any doubt 

about the recPtver being in the ~ocket of Mr. 

Manges. I have known Jim Bates for twenty years. 

I have practiced law there with him in the county. 

He and I have been on friendly relations. I have 

su~~orted him for ~enator and voted for him and 

we have never had any trouble settling cases and 

I thought when M. A. Guerra came in, I could go 

see Jim Bates and lay this contract in front of 

him and say, "Now, Mr. Receiver. the Plaintiff is 

supposed to pay anythin~ that M. A. Guerra owes, 

so let's just -- if any of the other partners owe 

money, that is between you and them. But if 

Manges owes anythin~ that would be chargable to 

M. A. Guerra's interest, you should let him out." 

I tried to negotiate it that way. 

The truth of the matter of. that Mr. Bates 

was no lon~er running the receivership any more 

than Jud~e Carrillo was runnin~ the court. Manges 

was calling the shots and we knew that. Jack 

S~aggs knew it when he made the settlement. We 

all knew it when we compromised our clients the 
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way we did to settle -- to sell lands we thou~ht 

2 was somewher~ between a hundred and two hundred 

3 dollars an acre for fifty-four dollars and thirty 

4 cents an acre. 

5 Q When Mr. Horace Guerra and Mr. M. A. Guerra had 
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16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

23 

24 

25 

come to you ex~ressing their concern about this, 

then what did you do? Did you do anything on 

thetr behalf? 

Well, I had started these negotiations with Jim 

Bates and then Ruben Guerra came to see me and he 

wanted to know if --

. Pardon me, when did Ruben Guerra come to see you? 

Well, I think -- well, it would have been shortly 

after M. A. and Horace, but it would have been, I 

would say, either before or shortly after Nov em-

ber the 17th, 1972. That's the date when Jim 

Bates filed his -- filed his motion to go ahead 

with this sale. 

Now, I have letters to Jim ex~lsining M. A.'s 

~osition in that he had thts contract and we sub-

mitted it to htm. 

In any other esse, Jim Bates -- we would have 

settled that, it wouldn't have gone ~ast his 

office, but you have got to look at his ~osition. 

Clinton .Manges had ~romised Jim Bates a fifty 
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thousand dollar fee which hadn't been ~aid. That 

was one of the main unpaid items. 

Now. of course, in the interim we had --

we had investigated --

MR. MITCHELL: Of coursP, Judge, I am 

going to objpct to that. what Clinton Man~es 

had promised Jim Bates as a fee would cer-

tainly be hearsay as to my client. I am 

not inclined to ~ant to interru~t the testi-

mony, but if it gets into that area, I feel 

a duty to ob1ect and move to strike it. 

TijE MASTER: Well, do you want to take 

him on voir dire to show whether it is first 

hand knowledge or not? 
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* * * * * 
2 

3 Y.QlR D_!Rli 

4 
BY MR, MITCHELL: 

5 

6 Q Mr. Smith, I believe that as a part of one of 

7 the February or the March or the April hearings 

8 in 1973, there had been -- I believe you asked 

9 Mr. Randall Nye the very same question whether he 

10 knew 2.bout it? 

11 A Yes. 

12 Q And you asked other witnesses at that hearing 

13 whether they even knew about the fee of fifty 

14 thousand dollars? 

IS A No. 

~ Q I believe you didn't get any further there in prov-

17 

18 

19 

20 

~;1 

22 

24 

2S 

ing it with those folks than we did today. You 

i~ assumed that was a deal made with Clinton 

Manges and Jim Bates? 

A Well, we didn't assume it. It was common knowledge 

among the lawyers in the case and I think -- I am 

sure I had it oretty well straight from Jim that 

that was what he wgs supposed to make, although 

I couldn't quote a date, but in the end -- so we 

can get at what I really know, and get it off of 
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any ~ossibility of hearsay, we all had that as 

2 a --we just knew that from so many conversations, 

3 I couldn't ~in~oint one, but in the end, in the 

4 final judgment, they a~~roved a fifty thousand 

5 dollar fee for Jim Bates for the receivershi~. 

6 So we know that our hearsay knowledge was correct. 

7 Q Yes, but that was not Judge Carrillo that a~pointed 

8 Jim Bates? 

9 A No. 

10 Q Nor was that Judge Carrillo that a~~roved that 

11 order? 

12 A That is right. 

13 Q All right. I iust wanted that --

14 MR. MITCHELL: I will turn him back 

15 over to you. 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 
BY MR. ODAM: 

21 

~ Q We're at the ~oint where Mr. Ruben Guerra came to 

23 see you. I thought Mr. Ruben Guerra was repre-

sented by Mr. Jack Skaggs? 

~ A Yes, that is correct. Ruben told me he was somPwha 
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dissatisfied with Jack. He didn't blame it on 

2 Jack necessarny, but he said that Jack told him 

3 that he was unwilling to go any further in the 

4 matter in opposing this motion that had been filed 

s by Bates, that he fPlt like that the that there 

6 was ;ust no hop~ that they were iust ~oing to have 

7 to ~ive up, and relax and enjoy it and lose their 

8 minerals, as Ruben presented it, Jack told him 

9 he had just run out of ~as. 

10 I called Jack to be certain that it would 

11 be all ri~ht with him to represent Ruben in the 

12 matter and he told me pretty much what Ruben had 

13 reported that he said that he couldn't see any 

14 possibility how we could win, that it was a fore-

15 gone conclusion that the Jud~e was ~oing to go 

16 all the way with Man~es and 1ust fi~urin~ we may 

17 as well ~ive up, but he said that if I was willin~ 

18 to tackle it, Power to me and ~ood luck, that was 

19 morP or less the way. 

20 While Ruben still had an account on attor-

21 neys fees to settle with him, he said he knew they 

cold work that out and for me to ~o ahead which --

and thereafter I did. 

24 Q So what did you thPn do on behalf of your client, 

Ruben Guerra? 
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Well, the first thing we did, of course, was to 

make an analysts of the accountin~ that the 

rec~iv~r had or~sented and w~ found out that 

of course, Ruben had a lot of complaints and his 

ftrst complaint was that he had understood that 

Rfter Judge Carrillo qualified -- and now we are 

getting into the third phase -- well, these things 

happened in the second phase. 

After Judge Carrillo qualified, the first 

thin~ the receiver did. after a few preliminary 

acts, was to make a motion to the court to 

authorize the conveyance of these various lands. 

Now the receiver didn't know anything about 

these conveyances that had been made while the 

property was in custodia legis. He only sought 

to confirm all of thesp conveyances and everything 

that had been made while the property was in the 

custody of the court. 

Of course, that was one of the reasons we 

went ahead with the settlement. We knew that the 

~cetver was not a receiver in fact with a respon-

sibility of fairness and impartiality with our 

clients, but he was taking orders from this litl-

gant, Manges. 

He made this application that the Judge 
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a~~rove a conveyance to Manges of the ~ro~erty 

2 involved in the big deed exce~t for these excep-

3 t tons, that had to be made as a result of the 

4 settlement. 

5 Now, that would have been all right, except 

6 for the fact that he provided in his a~~lication 

7 and the Jud~e a~~roved, that it be made without 

.8 creatin~ any liens against the land, that it be 

9 conveyed to Manges and that Manges was not required 

10 to ~ay for the land at the time he ~ot the deed 

ll to it and therein lies our trouble. 

12 When we reviewed the bookkeeping, we went 

13 over it with an accountant who had worked out the 

14 income tax matters for Ruben and the other part-

15 ners and had worked out the settlement on -- with 

16 which the other ~arttes had been involved and it 

17 indicated that Man~es, even at this ~oint, taking 

18 into consideration certain obligations of the 

19 ~artnership, that he had assumed ~art of the ~ur-

chase price, that he still owed over three hundred 

21 thousand dollars. We figured three hundred and 

22 twelve some odd thousand dollars which, if he 

23 paid that in there, there wouldn't be a necessity 

24 to sell anything. 

~ Q Now, this accounting report that you say t~ was 
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Analyzed, was tt one and the !lame report of Novem-

2 bf'r the 17th, 1972? 

'3 A Yes, that was. 

4 Q All right. 

5 A Now, the other thing that is important here is 

6 MR. MITCijELL: Excuse me, I thought the 

7 witness testified October or November. 

8 A He circulatf'd it to the parties attempting to 

9 get their approval prior to November the 17th. 

10 MR. MITCHELL: All right. 

11 A We had seen a copy of it before November the 17th 

12 so I imagine it was in -- somewhere in late Octo-

13 ber or early November that thP rece·iver first 

14 circulated it. 

15 MR. MITCHELLt Thank you. 

I& Q Was this also -- was this also the motion to sell 

17 the one-half interest in the minerals, was this 

18 also fi.led November the 17th? 

19 A Yes, that is ri.ght. 

~- Q And that was a sale of the mineral reserve to 

21 Ruben? 

22 A Yes, sir. 

23 Q M. A., Horace and Joe? 

24 A That's correct, and Mrs. Jeffries and all of the 

25 partners. 
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Q Was there a ~earing date set for that motion to 

2 sell? 

3 

4 
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16 
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A Yes, the hearing date was set for January the 15th, 

1973, and now in -- now this commenced the beginnin 1 

and this is what brought on the motion to dis-

qualify the Judge. 

At this point -- now, I didn't represent 

Horace P. Guerra, Junior, the lawyer, which may 

require the explanstion: I had presumed I was 

representin~ all three of them and had prepared 

my pleadings in opposition to this accounting for 

all three and sent a copy of it to Horace along 

with a copy of my letter to the clerk to file it. 

He called me back and asked me to remove him 

from it. He didn't explain why, but I knew why 

actually becausP his son, Horace the Third, was 

about that tim~ app~nted by Clinton Manges, who 

had finally gained control of the Groos Bank as 

president of the Groos National Bank and he moved 

to San Antonio and as a result of that -- of that 

arrangement. Horace was no longer represented by 

us and he represented himself. Actually what he 

did was take a free ride on the pleadings and 

w~und up in the end recovering his interest in 

the minerals as the other partners did, based on 
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the work that WE' did for Ruben and M. A. for 

the matter. 

Q Now, when you talk about the filing of the ~apers 

then on behalf of Ruben, would this be in the 

last or the third stage? 

A Yes, that's right. 

Q All right, let me halt a moment then to --

MR. ODAM: Let me ask the court reporter 

to mark this document as Exhibit Number 14. 

MR. MITCHELL: Excuse me, may I go 

off the record a minute. 

THE MASTER: YPs, while he is marking 

that. 

(Marked for identification by the 

reporter a:; Exhibit E-3.) 

(Discussion off the record.) 

(Marked for identification as Exhibit 

Number E-14.) 

(Discussion off the record.) 

THE MASTER: All right. Let's get 

back on the record and you may proceed, Mr. 

Odam. 
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Q (By Mr. Orlam:) Mr. Smith, I show you what the 

court reporter has markerl as Examiner's Exhibit 

Number 14 and ask you if you can identify the 

style of this instrument? 

A Yes, this is the document enterPd on November the 

12th, 1968, in the ori~inal proceerlin~s. I have 

examined it many times. I was not a party to these 

thin~s. but that apoointerl the receiver and over-

ruled the pleas in abatement and so forth that 

had been set up in opposition. I am not sure 

whether the apuointment of the receiver is included 

in here or not, let's see. 

MR. MITCHELL: Did you say 1968? 

A Yes, I thou~ht that appointment was made on 

November the 18th, 1968, but he overruled the 

pleas in abatement, yes, yes, he a~pointed James s. 

Bates receiver in this order. 

Q So what we have here, Examiner's Exhibit Number 14 

is an order of November 12th, 1968, appointing 

Senator Jim Bates as a receiver? 

A That's right. 

.Q And this is a certified ~opy, I believe? 

A Yes, t~'s correct. 

Q And this is si~ned by Judge Woodrow Lau~hlin? 

A Yes. 
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Q A~~otnting Senator Bates? 

2 A Yes. 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 
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10 

11 
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14 

15 

16 

MR. ODAM: To brin~ us u~ to date 

documentary-wise, I would like to offer in 

evtdence at this ~oint the certified copy 

a~pointing Senator Bates signed by Judge 

Laughlin. 

MR. MITCHELL: Only for technical pur-

poses would I object to it, it is irrelevant 

and immaterial and those others, Judge. 

Quite frankly I would like to have it in 

the record. 

THE MASTER: I admit it. 

(Marked for identification by the 

reporter as Exhibit E-15.) 

17 Q You testified earlier about a su~ersedf'as bond, 

18 I will show you what has been marked as Examiner's 

19 Exhibit Number 15 and ask you if you can identify 

20 that document? 

~ A Yes, this is the supersedeas bond that was made 

22 

23 

24 

25 

on behalf of M. A. Guerra, R. R. Guerra well, 

all of the -- well, M. A. Guerra, R. R. Guerra, 

H. P. Guerra, Junior, M. A. Guerra signed again 

as surety, and R. R. Guerra as ~rincipal insuror 
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and all of the Guerra partners and there is a 

2 couple more, that I can't read the other names. 

3 Q What was the purpose -- what is the effect of this 

4 supersedeas bond now? 

5 A It stays the hand of the receiver as far as takin~ 

6 control of the property durin~ the appeal. It 

7 does not take it out of the custody of the court. 

8 Q Okay. 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

MR. ODAM: We would like to offer into 

evidence at this time the Examiner's Exhibit 

Number 15,a certified copy of the supersedeas 

bond in Cause Number 3953. 

MR. MITCHELL: The same objections, 

THE MASTER: And the Exhibit is admitted 

(Marked for identification by the 

reporter as Exhibit E-16.) 

19 Q Mr. Smith, I show you what has been marked as 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Examiner's Exhibit 16 captioned Order Authori7ing 

and Directin~ Receiver to Sell Real Estate and 

Convey Partnership Land in Part~al Distribution 

and Dissolution of the Partnership of M. Guerra 

and Son. 

(Discussion off the record.) 
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L.I:S J. 

This order in Cause No. 3953, a certified copy, 

what is the date of this instrument and who is 

the judge signing it? 

.It is dated February 9, 1971, and signed by 

0. P. Carrillo, Judge, and filed on February 11, 

1971. 

And what is the -- you referred in your previous 

testimony to a number of orders or conveyances. 

Could you describe what this conveyance is? 

This order -- I think the quickest way to do 

this is to read this part of it. "It is for 

authority to convey a portion of such real estate 

in partial distribution and dissolution of the 

partnership of M. Guerra and Sons, and it appearin~ 

to the court and the court finds that J. C. Guerra 

Virgil H. Guerra, R. R. Guerra and H. P. Guerra, 

Jr., the remaining general partners of M. Guerra 

and Sons, have ·joined·in·such application and 

therefore, having been fully advised as to such 

actions and it further appearing to the court 

from the evidence that the allegations and 

statements made in the receiver's application to 

sell and to convey partnership lands, are true 

and correct, and that it would be in the best 

interest of such receivership that the real estate 
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as described in the receiver's application be 

sold and conveyed, free and clear of all liens 

and encumbrances and that therefore, such 

application should be granted." 

Here is what he ordered. "It is therefore 

ordered, adjudged and decreed that James S. Bates, 

receiver, be and he is hereby authorized and 

directed to sell at private sale, to Clinton 

Manges, the following described real estate, to-wi ·" 

Here they describe the land. That was the 

order that authorized it and it has these further 

provisions. "It is further ordered that such 

sale and conveyance shall retain for M. Guerra and 

Son, an undivided one-half of any oil, gas or 

other minerals or royalties now owned by said 

partnership in~id land, however, that such sale 

and conveyance to Clinton Manges shall include 

all executory rights in connection with said 

minerals and royalties." 

"It is further ordered that such sale and 

conveyance of the real estate to Clinton Manges 

shall be made by the cancellation of the outstandipg 

debts due Clinton Manges by M. Guerra and Son and 

the credit due him by the partnership in a final 

accounting herein and for the further consideration 
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of the interest of thirty-one point three three 

two percent now owned by Clinton Manges in said 

lands and that such sale and conveyance of said 

real estate shall be made free and clear of all 

liens and encumbrances against the same." 

What judge signed this order? 

Judge Carrillo. 

Is this what set up Mr. Manges' interests? 

Yes, sir. 

MR. ODAM: I offer Examiner's Exhibit 

16. 

MR. MITCHELL: Do you have the order 

from which such a motion comes from? 

MR. ODAM: I doubt it. 

MR. MITCHELL: Do you know whether this 

was entered into on a joint motion? 

THE WITNESS: I am sure there was a 

joint motion by the partners who are mentioned 

there. Bear in mind, the approval was not 

of M. A. Guerra or Mrs. Jeffries. I explained 

that in my memorandum, that they had both 

sold their interest and Manges stepped into 

their shoes. He was to pay the debts and 

receive the benefits. 

MR. MITCHELL: Fine. That is all right. 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT l'ti!:POATE.FIS 

717 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY BANK PL,t,zA 
COFCPUS CHRISTi, TEXAS '7140, 



2 

3 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

Q 

21 

284 

THE MASTER: You can get it later, if 

you want. 

MR. MITCHELL: I think with the explana-

tion just made into the record, it is satisfi~d, 

that it was a joint motion and those parties 

to whom they made the sale were represented 

in the application. 

THE MASTER: Examiner's Exhibit 16 is 

admitted. 

(The Examiner's Exhibit 16 was admitted 

into evidence.) 

MR. ODAM: Mark this, please. 

(Whereupon, the above-mentioned 

document was marked for identification as 

Examiner's Exhibit No. 17.) 

I show you what the court reporter has marked 

Exhibit 17, and it is Cause No. 3953, styled, 

"Application for Order Authorizing and Directing 

Receiver to Sell Real Estate and Convey Partnershi 

Lands in Partial Distribution and Dissolution of 

M. Guerra and Son." 
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I will ask you if you can identify this 

application? 

285 

This is another pleading in the case which was 

filed by James Bates, receiver, on February 11, 

1971. It is joined in by J. c. Guerra, Virgil 

Guerra, R. R. Guerra and H. P. Guerra, Jr. 

Yes, I have seen this and this is one of the 

pleadings in this case. 

Is that the application which was the basis for 

the last order, which was Exhibit 16, or not? 

Yes, I would say so. I was just checking here 

carefully to see if it also included the 

application for approval of orders to convey the 

interest of Ruben and the others, but this is the 

basis of the application. 

THE MASTER: Excuse me. As I understand 

it, Mr. Smith, so the record is clear, the 

order is dated two days before it is file 

marked and two days before the motion or 

application, which is Examiner's Exhibit 17. 

THE WITNESS: Yes, that is what the 

record shows. 

THE MASTER: And the assumption that you 

draw from this is that it was presented to 

the judge on the 9th, but for various reasons, 
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was not filed with the clerk until two days 

later? 

THE WITNESS: That is right. 

(By Mr. Odam) Again, to tie Exhibit 16 and 17 

together, Examiner's Exhibit 16 is the order dated 

February 9, 1971, filed February 11th, and it is 

your testimony that it appears to you this is the 

application upon which this order is based? 

Yes, that is right. 

MR. ODAM: I offer in evidence Exhibit 

17, the application. 

MR. MITCHELL: My original objection 

will still stand for this, Your Honor. 

THE MASTER: It is admitted. 

(Examiner's Exhibit 17 was admitted 

into evidence.) 

MR. ODAM: Mark this. 

(Whereupon, the above-mentioned 

document was marked for identification as 

Examiner's Exhibit No. 18.) 

I show you what the court reporter has marked as 
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Exhibit 18, which is an instrument in Cause No. 

3953, styled Manges versus Guerra, and the 

indication is that this is an application for 

order authorizing sale and conveyance of partnersh p 

lands in partial distribution and dissolution of 

M. Guerra and Son. 

This is a certified copy -- correction, this 

is not a certified copy. This is a Xerox copy 

from the court proceeding. 

I will ask you if you can identify this 

order? 

MR. MITCHELL: What was the date of that 

please, John? 

MR. ODAM: This order is signed 

February 19, 1971. 

MR. MITCHELL: Thank you. 

Can you describe this next order, entered 

February 19th? 

Yes, this was the order that authorized conveyance 

of land to H. P. Guerra, Jr. and Ruben R. Guerra, 

the land they were entitled to receive under their 

conveyance. It refers to a conveyance to Ruben of 

thirteen thousand four hundred twenty-five acres 

and it doesn't specify the acreage to H. P., Jr. 

Maybe these descriptions will take care of the 
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others. 

H. P., Jr. is thirteen thousand seven hundred 

ten acres and Virgil was to receive -- well, 

Virgil, in the end, received some twelve thousand 

acres. It is described in a number of tracts 

here, but that is the order authorizing the 

conveyance to the other partners. 

Q This is the order signed by what judge? 

A Judge Carrillo. 

MR. ODAM: I offer in evidence 

Examiner's Exhibit 18, as previously 

referred to. 

MR. MITCHELL: I make the same request, 

that we show the application for the order 

and I stand on the technical objection we mad~ 

at the outset. 

THE MASTER: The exhibit is admitted. 

(Examiner's Exhibit No. 18 was admitted 

into evidence.) 

MR. MITCHELL: Of course, Your Honor, 

it is very important for counsel to show that 

all of these orders were made on the joint 

application. 
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THE MASTER: I understand what you are 

saying, but I can't compel him to enter such 

orders. 

MR. MITCHELL: I understand that. I 

happen to know that is the case and I would 

like to have documents in evidence that show 

this. 

MR. ODAM: I don't have the application. 

I didn't get certified copies of everything 

in this case. 

THE MASTER: Does the order reflect it 

is a joint motion? If it does, that takes 

care of it. 

MR. MITCHELL: That is a very good 

inquiry. 

May I check it, please? 

THE MASTER: Yes, sir. 

MR. MITCHELL: Judge, it simply recites 

that the application of James Bates as 

receiver and it's signed by the Court. 

THE MASTER: Over the afternoon recess, 

if it can be found and produced, I think they 

will accommodate you. 

MR. MITCHELL: Excuse me. I was looking 

at the wrong one. 
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THE MASTER: Let me look at it and I 

will tell you if it is. 

MR. MITCHELL: All right. 

THE MASTER: Go ahead, Mr. Odam. 

(By Mr. Odam) The orders we just referred to, 

and those were the documents that set up the one-

half interest in Mr. Manges and one-half interest 

in the other partners. Now, I will go back to a 

line of questioning where Ruben Guerra had come 

in and asked you to represent him. I believe you 

said that was November 17, 1972, and a final 

report and accounting had been filed and also ther~ 

was a motion to sell these one-half mineral 

interests, which we just referred to, as set up 

in these previous documents. 

Now, I will go back to when Ruben Guerra came 

in for you to rep~esent him in November, 1972. 

What action then did you take on behalf of Mr. 

Ruben Guerra? 

After the motion of the receiver was set for 

hearing on January 15, 1973, we realized that at 

the conclusion of that hearing, the minerals would 

be sold, if we didn't do something, and that was 

the reason why we filed, on January 9, 1973, our 

motion to have the judge disqualify himself. That 
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brings up the grounds and reasoning behind our 

motion and we were convinced in our own minds, 

if we didn't disqualify the judge, we would be in 

a mess. 

MR. ODAM: Mark these, please. 

(Whereupon, the above-mentioned 

documents were marked for identification as 

Examiner's Exhibits 19 through 31, inclusive. 
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THE MASTER: Now you ~ave just asked 

2 the witness a question about -- about an 

3 answ~r t~at Involve~ th~ filin~ on January 

4 the 9th, 1972, of the motion to disqualify 

5 an~ you may oroceed, 

6 MR. ODAM: Thank you. 

7 Q (By Mr. Odam:) Mr. Smith, I ask you to examine 

8 a document which Is a certified cd~y and ask you 

9 to identify it for the record, ~lease. sir. 

W A Yes, this is th~ motion for disqualification or 

11 recusation that we filed as a~atnst Jud~e Carrillo 

12 in connection wf. th furthP.r hearin~s on the recl"iver s 

13 motion to sell the minerals, the half of the miner-

14 als to Mr. Man~es. 

15 Q All r1~ht, now the motion for disqualification or 

16 recusat ton is filed in Cause Number 3953? 

17 A That is rt~ht. 

18 Q Man~es versus Guerra? 

~ A That is correct. 

m Q This ts Exhibit Number 19, a certified co~y. 

21 
(Handed to Counsel.) 

22 

~ A And that substantially answers the question Mr. 

25 

Mitchell first raised as to when I officially 

&l'~~ared in this case. The a.ns,.- to the rect>ivPr' s 
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motion, and this motton were the first documents 

I actually filed in 3953 because of the settlement 

made ~rior thereto. 

MR. MITCHELL: I am tryin~ to see the 

filin~ date, if someone has an independent 

recollection, 

THE MASTER: He said i.t was filed on 

January 9. 

MR. MITCHELL: He has previously testi-

fied, Your Honor. about a hearin~. I wondered 

if his recollection would serve him as to 

when that heartnR was had on that motion? 

THE MASTER: I am sure Mr. Odam will 

develo" that. 

MR. MITCHELL: He .1ust said January. 

I just wondered if he had -- only our techni-

cal objections that we prevhtsly had, Jud~e 

Meyers, to Ex~it 19. 

THE MASTER: Excuse me, Mr. Odam, you 

did not formally offer it. 

MR. ODAM: I offer in evidence Exhibit 

Number 19. 

THE MASTER: And subject to the objee• 

tions that I think Mr. Mitchell made to 

16 and 17, the same ones -·well, the 
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objection is overrul~d and it is admitted. 

Q Mr. Smith, Mr. Mitchell asked you a question about 

a hearin~ date, I believe you said that your 

earlier testimony before the break was that a 

hearin~ date had been set for January the 15th of 

1973? 

A YPs, that is rhht. 

Q That date was set on the a~~lication and motion 

which ~e filed on November the 17th, 1972. Then 

you filed these papers on January the 9th? 

A Yes, that is ri~ht. 

Q Now, my question is then was there a hearing held 

on thP receiver's re~ort and on the motion to sell 

~ursuant to that order setting it for January the 

15th? 

A Yes, there was a hearing held on January the 15th. 

Q Now, was that a hearing on -- on what matter? 

A Well, actually, this matter of the receiver's repor 

which came up on January the 15th, which was the 

date set for the hearing on the merits of the 

receiver's motion, The attorneys all attended the 

court, includin~ myself, Mr. Church for Clinton 

Manges and at that point there had been a written 

~leading filed by Harvey Hardy on behalf of Joe 

and Virgil Guerra. but with the motions forrecusati n 
'"-""'~----+f---------------------------------r----
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or disqualification, th~ Judge didn't proceed to 

take evidence on the merits of the case. as I 

recall, but instead. later on that month on the 

2~rd I believe. he requested Jud~e Alamia of the 

5th Administrative Judicial District tn aopoint 

another jud~e to hPar the issue of his qualifiea-

tion. 

Q Now, the motion which you filed, which is the 

last Exhibit that was just referred to, the dis-

qualification or recusation, let me show you that 

document once more. 

This is marked as Exhibit 19, and was this --

this is a document of seven pa~es which is sip.ned 

by you? 

A Yes. 

Q And what was the b~sis that you set forth in the 

motion for disqualification or recus~tton? 

MR. MITCHELL: Well, the document speaks 

for itself. Jud~e, and it has~en admitted. 

It would be reoetitlve. 

THE MASTER: I am not sure, the ques-

ti.on was what? 

MR. MITCHELL: What was the basis --

MR. ODAM: The question is what was 

set fo"rth i.n the document. 
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s~eaks for itself. A~ain as I said before, 

if we have a very voluminous stack and I 

would like for Mr. Smith to speak in summary 

form, tn other words. 

A Yes, sir. 

MR. ODAM: In other words, Your Honor, 

my Question is to summarize what he stated, 

as he set forth in his own document Exhibit 1• , 

.1ust to summarize that document. 

A We just recited that 

MR. ODAM: Just a second. 

THE MASTER: I sup~ose I will permit a 

very brief recitation of his understandin~. 

I su~pose, of what he filed, but I do think 

this is too duplicitous. I think the instru-

ment is in evidence and to start summarizin~ 

them is a ~ractice where there is no jury 

that I do not like to follow. 

Now a jury, of course, is a different 

thin~ because it serves some function to 

summarize it for a 1ury. 

MR. MITCHELL: That is ri~ht. 

MR. ODAM: Well, Your Honor, my pur~ose 

is just that very one. I a~ain reco~nize 

we do not have a jury in this case but we 
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do havp a 1ury of nine before the commission 

and, a~ain, lt was my t~ought that the record 

THE MASTER: I guess it i.s a question of 

de~ree, Mr. Odam, we can start and if it is 

too duoltcitnus, I wtll sto~ ft. 

MR. ODAM: All right. 

MR. MITCHELL: We wtll level the addi-

ti.onal objPction, Your Honor, that the Judge 

recused him~elf and another jud~e was a~~ointed 

and a hearing was had by anothPr jud~e. An 

order was entered and he disqualtfiE'd him-

self. It would be irrelevant and immaterial 

and he nevPr did hear the matter. 

THE MASTER: That goes to the very 

heart. 

MR. MITCHELL: Sure tt does. 

THE MASTER: -- of Article 2. 

MR. MITCHELL: He com~letely recused 

himself and never heard the matter and I 

would say. therefore, it is immaterial and 

irrelevant what the alleP-ations are in 

view of the fact that the Jud~e did recuse 

himself and did not hear the matter. 

MR. ODAM: Your Honor, he did not 

recuse himself -- well, first of all --
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THE MASTER: Thf' c-harge in substance is 

that he did not recuse or engage in this 

conduct which was wrong and he did not 

recuse himself voluntarily. Now, I think 

there is quite frankly a law question here. 

MR. MITCHELL: Yes. 

TqE MASTER: It is one that will not 

be resolved by me. 

MR,MITCHELL: That is right. 

THE MASTER: In other words, your post-

tion is very clear that one, he -- no judge 

has a duty to voluntarily recuse himself. 

He may choose to do so, but to call in anothe 

judge to determine the issue of disqualifies-

tion is a legally ~ermissable way to do it. 

MR. MITCHELL: Right. 

THE MASTER: And I see the point --

MR. MITCHELL: We submit, Your Honor, 

an outstanding way to do it otherwise, the 

litigates could by simply filing a motion 

to ·dtsqual ify --

THE MASTER: I understand that is your 

l)OSition. 

MR. MITCHELL: And we pled it. 

THE MASTER: But again I consider that. 
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as I saf_d yesterday, a ~lea in bar so to 

Sf)eak. 

MR. MITCHELL: Yes. 

THE MASTER: And I am ~oinJ~; to take the 

evidence. 

MR. MITCfiELL: Okay, JudJ~;e. 

THE MASTER: You may l)roceed. Mr. Odam. 

MR. MITCHELL: All rf.~ht, Your Honor, 

we just --

TfiE MASTER: I understand your objec-

tion. 

MR. MITCHELL: We 1ust make the record 

reflect our ob1ectton, JudJ~;e, 

MR. ODAM: Well, I would 

THE MASTER: But the question was to 

briefly state --

MR. MITCHELL: Excuse me. Jud~e, I 

think the Jud~e had made a very succinct 

statement of what the f)Osture of the evidence 

is, but we are not charJ!:ed here in count 

three --

THE MASTER: We are talkinJ~; to count 

number two only. 

MR. MITCHELL: I am sorry, not number 

three. but number two. we are not charged 
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in two of injudicious or un1udicious style 

conduct for failure to disqualify ourself 

instanter upon the motion. That is not what 

they say, that is really what they are ~rov-

in~, what thf'y say here aside from a long-

winded alle~ation of continued impro~riety 

is that thPrf' is an inter-relationship betwee1 

material benefits and some character of 

persistent ~onduct while he was on the case 

in thiscasf:' and that. of course. is not what 

the facts have shown. 

THE MASTER: But they haven't rested on 

paragraph two yet, Mr. Mitchell. 

MR. MITCHELL: But it makes it very 

difficult, Your Honor, for us to level what 

I consider an intelli~ent objf'ction, is what 

I am dr~vin~ at. I think I will just leave 

it as it is and sit down and let Counsel 

proceed. 

THE MASTER: All right, slr. I dis-

agree with you a little bit .. Mr. Mitchell, 

I am reading the last ~ara~raph on oage 

three and it pretty much says what I said 

it said, I think. 

MR. MITCHELL: Well, I understand. 
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THE MASTER: Go ahPad, Mr. O~am. 

MR. OD.A M: A 11 r 11! h t • !I i r. If I mi~ht. 

b~ &t> I Am ~oi n~ f nto thf' qu~& ti on, I don 1 t 

mean to unduly do !IO, we reco~niz~ thf' 

lt>~al question as set forth in ~art. in tht> 

last para~ranh on pa~e three and that i& 

rather than voluntarily withdraw from the 

case, that is recu&ation, Mr. Mitchell 

referred to voluntary rPcusation and that 

was recu&fn~ him&elf from hearin~ the 

moti.on. I think there was anotht>r thin~ 

from a le~al &tandpoint as was stated in 

the teRtimony ye&tPrday of when -- I believP 

thP testimony was that a liti~ant, I 

believe it was Mr. Canales had a motion 

he was ioin~ to file for disqualifi~atton 

and the 1ud~e in that case recused himself, 

Judge Carrillo. 

The only reason I ~o into that point 

is to a~ain draw the distinction of recusa-

tion voluntarily in li~ht of what we think 

the evidence was and will show or has and 

will show in relationship of this particular 

liti~ant Mr. Clinton Man~es. 

And with that. just to clari.fy our 
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~osition on thAt is to ~o ahead and very 

2 briefly summarize what you set out in which 

3 you filed before Judge Carrillo as the 

4 basis for himself, for him to voluntarily 

s recuse himself from the ease. 

6 A I will try to be brief. I know you have trouble 

7 with a lawyer as a witness. you ask him for a 

8 drink of water and they give you one out of a 

9 fire hydrant. 

10 Q I'm not talking about voluntary recusing himself 

11 from hearing that motion, I am talking about 

12 recusing himself from the Manges versus Guerra 

13 Htigation. 

14 A We wanted him to recuse himself from the Manges 

15 versus Guerra litigation, we didn't care who 

18 handled the motion. 

17 Q Right. 

18 A Whether the judge handled it, whether Judge 

19 Carrillo or some other judge. 

20 Q Right. 

21 A That was a motion for dis(!uali fication or recuse-

23 

24 

25 

tion. We included in there some material which 

is not grounds for disqualification, but we do 

think suggested recusation that the judge should 

recuse himself such as the attaching the canons 
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of ethics of the American Bar for jud~es. That 

was one of the attachments but the real ~rounds 

for recusation, I think, is -- I mean for disquali-

ftcatlon would be the item which is attached as 

Exhibit B showin~ that he had acce~ted a director-

shi~ in the First State Bank and Trust Company of 

Rio Grande City. 

Now this is a statement of condition of the 

bank which it ~avP us the written proof that he 

was a director in the bank and, of course, the 

Judge would be required to take judicial notice 

of th~ fact that the bank, and the shares of 

stock owned by the M. Guerra and Son was part of 

the res that was in custody of the court and 

these proceedin~s and, therefore, I thought that 

was clearly disqualifying. 

Also, we ~olnted out -- we also ~ointed out 

at that point that the same liti~ant, the Plaintiff 

Manges not only conferred this favor on the J~ge, 

but attempted to have the receiver, who is an 

officer of the court. and connected with the 

decislon•makin2 process. a director for the 

Groos National Bank, which was --that is~ter 

the date of February the 16th. 1971. 

We feel like the liti~ant. tampering with 
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not only the jud~~. but an officer of the court, 

such as a reaiver who can go and talk to the 

judge behind my back, and who has as. much respon-

sibtlity to my client as he does to Mr. Manges, 

legally speaking, that when he starts doing favors 

for the reeetver under those circumstances, that 

is not only compromising the judge, but· compromis-

ing officers of the court who are in a position to 

do you in. 

You will notice that in the end, this final 

report that Mr. Bat~s filed would have really done 

us in. It would have sold to Mr. Manges for 

three hundred thousand dollars minerals that we 

thought were worth over two million. 

Q Now -- would you charaeterize then the motion for 

recusation aside from •• and disqualification 

aside from the receivership aspect you just men• 

tioned, the "tampering with the receiver" primer-

ily to be some stock that the judge had received? 

A Well, yes, it was based on the stock he had -· 

he had to have the stock to be appointed receiver 

and --

THE MASTER: You m~an director. 

A I mean to be appointed director of the bank and 

the directorship in the bank as the evidence will 
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show, it is in the statement offsets, did ~rovide 

a monetary director's fee of fifty dollars per 

month. 

Well, of course. fifty dollars ~er month 

is a thin~ of value under the Constitution and 

the statutes. it is enou~h in and of itself with-

out anythin~ further. 

At this time we had additional grounds that 

we did not alle~e becauae we didn't think we 

would need to alle~e it. 

.. --------#--------------------t-
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Well, you filed the motion for disqualification 

or recusation, and that was a matter that came up 

on January 15th at this hearing? 

Yes. 

What took place on January 15th? 

At that time, the judge, Judge Carrillo, either 

reset it or took it under advisement, I am not 

sure what happened. 

Anyway, in the interim, I have a notation 

here -- February 5th was the date he wrote hie 

letter to Judge Alamia to appoint another judge 

to hear it. 

Hear what? 

The motion for disqualification or recusation. 

On February 7, Judge Alamia appointed Judge 

Mangus Smith to hear the motion. I believe Judge 

Alamia either reset it for February 17th or 

Judge Carrillo, because I think even a 

disqualified judge can do that. Either or Judge 

Smith reset it for February 20, 1973. 

So it was reset for February 20th, 1973? 

Yes. 

Was a hearing held or set for the motion for 

disqualification or recusation? 

Yes, that is true, and at that time at the hearing, 
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Mr. Clinton Manges appeared with his San Antonio 

law firm representing him and Mr. Church was 

there and it was obvious that the motion was going 

to be fought tooth and claw all the way. 

Q I refer at this time to a document marked by the 

court reporter as Examiner's Exhibit 25, styled 

Manges versus Guerra, Cause No. 3953, Volume 1 

of the transcript of evidence. 

Can you ident:ify this? 

A Yes, this is a copy of the statement of facts 

taken by D. A. VanDresser. He was the court 

reporter for Judge Mangus Smith. 

THE MASTER: You mean the testimony 

taken in the motion to disqualify or recusation? 

THE WITNESS: Yes, that is the oral 

testimony. 

THE MASTER: But, of course, the case 

itself was tried a long time ago? 

THE WITNESS: Frankly, it is limited to 

the hearing before Judge Smith. It doesn't 

include the hearing on February 15th. 

Q (By Mr. Odam) What you were interested in, the 

Master asked if the case had been tried, yet 

there was still to be tried, with the approval of 

this application another part of it. 
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A Yes, to sell the minerals. 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

And the motion on the final accounting? 

Yes. 

And you were attempting to disqualify Judge 

Carrillo to rule on that? 

Correct. 

And this is a certified copy of that testimony? 

Yes. 

MR. ODAM: We offer Exhibit 25, a 

transcript of the hearing on motion to 

disqualify, beginning February 20th, 1973. 

MR. MITCHELL: For the record, it should 

be noted it is February 20th to March 30th, 

1973 and April 23rd to March 18, 1973. 

Other than our original objection, we 

have no further objections. 

THE MASTER: Well, now, is it offered --

I don't know whether your earlier objection 

is to hearsay or not, is it? 

MR. MITCHELL: Yes. 

THE MASTER: . In one sense it is hearsay 

in this hearing, is it not, Mr. Odam? 

MR. ODAM: I believe we could get it 

in for the truthfulness of the matters 

asserted as to truthfulness of matters. 
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THE MASTER: No question about that, 

that is admissible, but I was thinking 

perhaps as for the other witnesses, it would 

not be admissible. 

MR. ODAM: We are using it for Judge 

Carrillo's testimony and Clinton Manges' 

testimony. It is our point to --

THE MASTER: Well, it is admitted as 

the transcript of the testimony at that 

hearing. Of course, anything Judge 

Carrillo testified to, as far as it 

constitutes an admission -- I don't admit it 

at this point for the truth of any of the 

other testimony until you show me some 

additional evidence on that. 

MR. ODAM: Fine. 

(By Mr. Odam) Prior to the time of thi.s hearing 

held on February 20th, had you sent out to 

Judge Carrillo any request for admissions? 

Yes, I had. I requested admissions on some other 

matters of which we had -- our clients had 

knowledge of and hearsay evidence we wanted to 

clear up one way or the other. 

MR. MITCHELL: May I ask a question at 

this point? 
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THE MASTER: Yes. 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 Y.Q!! D I R E ---.- E X A M I N A T I 0 N -------·----
8 

9 BY MR. MITCHELL: 

10 

11 Q 

12 

13 A 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

23 

24 

25 

Was a request for admissions sent to Judge 

Carrillo? 

Yes, sir. 

MR. MITCHELL: Well, that -

THE MASTER: That is unusual. 

MR. MITCHELL: It was to me, too. 

I am going to object to request for 

admissions sent to a judge. 

THE MASTER: Well, we .will have to see 

what they look like. As you well know, a 

party to a proceeding, it says, as far as it 

constitutes an admission, it is admissible. 

If I write a letter and say things that 

constitute an admission, that is admissible. 

If these are admissions he signed, then they 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT AEPORTEFU 

717 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY BANK PLAZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS 71.01 



2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

311 

can be put in evidence. 

MR. MITCHELL: That is true. 

The only questio-q is whether or not the 

quality of the judgment of stepping down or 

the hearing of the issue is the question. He 

never did hear the case. 

THE MASTER: I need to see what we are 

talking about before I can rule. 

MR. MITCHELL: I am sorry, I can't 

believe there was a request for admissions 

filed against a judge. 

Now, I know that is what we are 

probably facing now, so thank you, Judge. 

THE MASTER: Fine. 
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(CONTINUED) 

BY MR. ODAM: 

Q 

A 

I show you ,.,hat the court reporter has marked 

Exhibit 20 and ask you if you can identify this? 

That is a request for admissions that 1 directed 

to Judge Carrillo, and according to the certificat 

of service, it was directed on the 23rd of January 

1973, under Rule 169. 

MR. ODAM: I will offer into evidence 

at this time what has been marked as Exhibit 

20, a request for admissions, addressed to 

Judge 0. P. Carrillo. 

MR. MITCHELL: I am going to object to 

the request for admissions to be offered. 

THE MASTER: The objection is sustained 

at this time. 

You will have to tie it in to some 

answers, Mr. Odam. The request, unless 

answered, are not anything. 

MR. MITCHELL: The Court is going to let 

them in under the General Admissions ~ule, 

1 imagine. 
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THE MASTER: It may well be, 

Mr. Mitchell, that Judge Carrillo didn't have 

to answer them, but if he did, you have got 

to show me something that makes it admissible 

because if he had written a letter to a 

friend that Mr. Smith had gotten, that would 

be admissible. 

MR. MITCHELL: That is correct. So the 

law takes care of us to that extent. If he 

said he didn't do it 

(By Mr. Odam) Let me ask you t hi.s question: t~e 

offered in evidence, Exhibit 20, which objection 

has been made to, and the Master has stated his 

ruling depends on what is next coming. 

I now pose the question to you, looking at 

Exhibit 21, which is captioned, "Statement in 

Response to Request for Admissions," in Manges 

versus Guerra, Cause No. 3953. Can you identify 

this? 

This is Judge Carrillo's answer to the request 

for admissions which I just identified. 

Does that appear to be signed by Judge o. P. 

Carrillo? 

Yes, I received a copy of it and a copy was filed 

in the case. 
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MR. MITCHELL: We object to 20 and 21 

on the grounds they are hearsay and 

irrelevant and immaterial and the ultimate 

issue on Roman Numeral Ill is 

THE MASTER: On two. 

MR. MITCHELL: May the record show that 

't-7here 1 said three, that should be two. 

THE MASTER: Yes, the record will 

reflect that this entire proceeding is 

relating to Roman II. 

MR. MITCHELL: And further, in view of 

the fact that the record, I think is without 

question, that Judge Carrillo did not preside 

over the matter and was disqualified and 

obeyed the disqualification, that the 

allegation and the request for admissions 

certainly become totally irrelevant and 

immaterial. 

THE MASTER: Let me see the answers. 

MR. ODAM: Yes, sir. 

THE MASTER: Well, the objection is 

overruled. Exhibits 20 and 21 are admitted. 

(Examiner's Exhibits 20 and 21 

admitted into evidence.) 

CHATHAM & ASSOCIATES 
COURT REPORTERS 

717 ANTELOPE • GUARANTY BANK PLAZA 
CORPUS CHRISTl, TEXAS 1'840t 



2 

3 

Q 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

2S Q 

315 

MR. MITCHELL: I didn't get to see the 

answers. 

THE MASTER: Here they are, Mr. Mitchell 

(By Mr. Odam) Now, getting back to the sequence 

of events, as I understand it, you had made the 

request for admissions, which was just entered intp 

evidence as an exhibit, and Judge Carrillo 

responded by a statement of those requests for 

admissions, whicc1 was just entered into as an 

exhibit 

MR. ODAM: Mr. Reporter, what was that 

number? 

MR. MITCHELL: Exhibit 21. 

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir. 

MR. MITCHELL: Let me explain for the 

record, I didn't wish to step on the 

reporter's answer, but I held the exhibit 

in my hand and 1 answered that instead of 

him, because I had it right here. 

MR. ODAM: 1 take it -- off the record. 

(Whereupon, an off-the-record 

discussion was bad.) 

(By Mr. Odam) Mr. Smith, I take it from your 
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just-completed testimony that the primary basis 

for your motion for disqualification or recusation 

was the ownership of stock .in the bank, is that 

correct? 

That was the primary basis in the first motion. 

I did file other motions. 

The primary motion, the motion we have in evidence 

thus far, is based on the ownership of stock and 

receiving of the :Jtock? 

Yes. 

And you generally agree with the statement that 

the answers and the request for admissions go to 

the elements of the ownership of the stock and 

that is all, or was the purpose of the admissions 

more expansive? 

I asked him about the grazing leases, which we 

had -- our clients live there and they knew the 

judge's cattle were grazing on lands in the 

lawsuit. 

Were the grazing lands in the first motion? 

No, not the first motion. 

You were asking him about ownership of stock and 

what else? 

Ownership of stock and that Cadillac transaction. 

Is that Cadillac transaction referred to in your 
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first motion? 

Not the one in evidence. I asked the question 

about that Cadillac in the request for admissions, 

because we had evidence of that and we didn't know 

what was true and what was not, so we wanted to 

ask and so we asked him. 

So .the responses pertained to those. items, the 

Cadillac, stock and grazing leases? 

Yes, and we did investigate his answers. 

At this time, I would ask you if you can identify 

what has been marked as Exhibit 22, which is an 

instrument styled Manges versus Guerra, Cause No. 

3953, a supplemental motion for disqualification 

or recusation. 

I will ask you if you can identify that? 

MR. MITCHELL: What was that number? 

MR. ODAM: Exhibit 22. 

MR. MITCHELL: Thank you. 

THE WITNESS: Yes, this is a copy of a 

motion which we filed and I notice it was 

mailed on Febru•ry 21st, 1973, and we, in 

that supplemental motion, we raised the issue 

of the grazing leases and the Cadillac 

transaction. 

MR. ODAM: I offer in evidence at this 
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time the supplemental motion, Exhibit 22. 

MR. MITCHELL: The same objection as 

previously made. 

Is this an unsigned copy? 

THE WITNESS: Yes. 

MR. MITCHELL: We object, Your Honor, 

on the same grounds as previously objected 

to for the purpose of protecting our record. 

THE MASTER: Yes, and the objection is 

overruled and it is admitted. 

(Examiner's Exhibit No. 22 was admitted 

into evidence.) 

(By Mr. Odam) Now, the instrument we just 

referred to, Exhibit 22, is that a supplemental 

motion that was for consideration at the hearing 

we are talking about that took place on 

February 20th? 

Well, those things came out in the hearing on 

February 20th as a result of some of the testimony 

and it may be at that hearing -- I believe it was 

at that hearing where Mr. Manges testified that 

his giving the shorter lease for twelve to fourtee~ 

hundred acres for a ninety day period was as a 
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courtesy to the judge. I believe you will 

find that testimony on Page 72 of the record. 

(By Mr. Odam) At this point, if I could interrupt 

you, you referred to a statement of facts in the 

February 20th hearing. 

Yes, Page 72. Mr. Manges testified he let the 

judge graze his cattle on over a thousand acres 

MR. MITCHELL: We renew our objection 

previously m~de and further add n::"t;" it is in 

the record and it speaks for itself, 

Exhibit 25. 

THE MASTER: Yes, it is appropriate for 

him to call the pages to the attention for 

the record rather than for someone to thumb 

through it. 

MR. MITCHELL: He is calling on his 

examination and none of the cross. That puts 

me to the test of coming in and saying how 

about Page 42 and so on. 

THE MASTER: That is right. 

Mr. Mitchell, this has not raised the 

question of dignity of evidence, and unless 

Mr. Odam does that 

MR. MITCHELL: I understand. 

(By Mr. Odam) You testified as to February 20th. 
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A Yes. 

Q 

A 

You referred to testimony by Clinton Manges? 

Yes, I might add that Judge Carrillo, in his 

testimony, said he was to pay a dollar an acre a 

year. 

MR. MITCHELL: I assume I have a running 

objection? 

THE MASTER: Yes, and really, I am not 

sure what yo·~ are doing here, Mr. Odam. 

Encompassed in the objection is that it 

is hearsay and I agree it is hearsay. 

MR. ODAM: Well, Your Honor, Mr. Mitchel 

asked me earlier who the next witness would 

be and my next witness is Clinton Manges and 

I am trying to lay a predicate through this 

witness that this sworn testimony that I 

have the predicate laid for them, if and when 

I get Mr. Manges on the stand to testify. 

I am laying a predicate for that testimony. 

MR. MITCHELL: I submit the procedure is 

in reverse. Is he attempting to impeach him 

before he comes on the stand? 

The transcript itself is the best 

evidence. 

THE MASTER: The best evidence comes in 
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to describe an instrument and has nothing 

to do with that. 

All I understand you are doing is having 

this witness refer to, on the record, where 

certain pages are located where his and her 

partition of the testimony of Mr. Manges 

is such and such and I suppose. you intend to 

put Mr. Manges on, and if he denies it, read 

him back the testimony? 

MR. ODAM: That is correct, Your Honor. 

Also, it appears to me at this time that this 

Exhibit 25 has been offered for what it is, 

that is a transcript. 

The testimony Mr. Manges gave earlier 

should be considered for the truthfulness of 

the statements he gave under oath of another 

hearing at the time and he had counsel presen~ 

at the time. 

THE MASTER: But you are now to the 

question of when is a record in another 

proceeding admissible in a subsequent 

proceeding involving at least somewhat 

different matters. This is a proceeding to 

determine whether or not ultimately the 

Judicial Qualifications Commission should taka 
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any action with respect to Judge Carrillo, 

and if so, what action to take. 

Judge Carrillo, was he represented in 

that proceeding? 

MR. ODAM: No, sir. 

MR. MITCHELL: He was not present. 

The testimony came by telephone. 

MR. ODAM: That was another time. 

MR. MI' ... 'CHELL: Well, it is two different 

times. 

THE MASTER: I think the law is that 

that record is not now admissible. You will 

have to convince me it is. 

Under certain circumstances, it becomes 

admissible, for example, when the witness in 

this instance, Mr. Manges, is dead or 

unavailable. 

MR. MITCHELL: There was no identity of 

cross-examination and identity of parties. 

THE MASTER: It doesn't have to be 

completely identical. This was a motion to 

recuse him and there is some identity, I 

suppose, but I am doubtful about the 

admissibility of that, Mr. Odam. That is one 

thing we can do this afternoon, but I think 
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you are on weak ground. 

MR. ODAM: What we had in this 

proceeding was a motion to disqualify and 

supplemental motions for disqualification or 

recusation. 

THE MASTER: In a particular case? 

MR. ODAM: That is right.~ 

THE MASTER: The allegation here is 

that he was guilty of misconduct because he 

did not voluntarily recuse himself and that 

may be redundant from that case. He was not 

represented in that case, he gave his 

testimony, and he had no opportunity to 

cross-examine Mr. Manges. 

MR. MITCHELL: Judge Meyers, in addition 

to that, the record will reflect Judge Smith 

stated in the record that Judge Carrillo was 

taking his docket and was presiding in another 

trial. They traded dockets is what they did. 

We would object further, if there is 

some attempt to bolster this Exhibit 25 with 

the~verbal testimony of the witness. I also 

want to object, Your Honor, to some 

character of bolstering of testimony. 

THE MASTER: That is an objection I 
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would sustain if we had a jury, and that 

doesn't bolster it in my mind now, however. 

MR. MITCHELL: Thank you, Judge. 

MR. ODAM: My purpose for what is in my 

mind is to hear Clinton Manges' testimony 

and we have heard who he is. There are certa~n 

motions, and here is Mr. Manges testifying as 

to his relationship with Judge 0. P. ·carrillo. 

Judge 0. P. Carrillo exercised his right 

yesterday to take the Fifth Amendment and not 

confirm or deny any of that. 

It is my feeling that this evidence is 

"t.rhat was in the state of mind of Judge 

Carrillo. He knew what we were talking about 

and what it is. 

THE MASTER: It may be that it is 

admissible for some limited purpose of 

showing -- I am not sure I understand that. 

MR. ODAM: I would say the state of 

mind or intention. 

THE MASTER: Whose? 

MR. ODAM: 0. P. Carrillo, when he did 

not recuse himself at the time of the 

hearing. These are matters that he was 

aware of in his own mind. 
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MR. ODAM: The testimony itself relates 

to transactions, I mean, having a lease 

agreement and payments on a Cadillac --

THE MASTER: 1 agree anything Judge 

Carrillo testified to in those proceedings 

is admissibl~ as an admission, but now, if 

Mr. Manges says yes, we had a lease, that is 

not binding on Judge Carrillo. That may be 

totally false testimony and that is a 

transaction that never occurred in Judge 

Carrillo's eyes: I don't know that, but it is 

like what happens so of,ten in divorce cases 

that just chills my blood. 

A witness will get on the stand and say 

my wife has been unfaithful to me with Joe 

Dokes and Joe is not there to say I don't 

know the woman. That is a transaction, you 

see, and that goes to Joe's state of mind. 

That doesn't make it admissible against Joe 

Dokes and doesn't against Judge Carrillo. 

MR. ODAM: This is at a hearing where 

Judge Smith sat as presiding judge. This 
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evidence was admitted, the testimony of 

Judge Carrillo, of Clinton Manges and others. 

It would appear to me that Judge Smith, in 

ruling on this, would have some bearing in 

the case of the Master here, because this 

is the testimony and Judge Smith did 

disqualify Judge Carrillo on that basis. 

THE MASTER: To prove the truth? 

MR. ODAU: Yes. 

THE MASTER: No, sir, you have to go to 

the books and convince me. I don't understan~ 

it, but I don't think it is good. It is 

testimony taken in a prior proceeding and 

to a limited extent such testimony is 

admissible. I am not s.ure of the limit, but 

I am pretty sure of them, and you are going 

to have to do some more work, but the witness 

is available, that is, Mr. Manges is 

available, and there was certainly not a 

complete identity of parties or no identity, 

some perhaps identity of issues, but Judge 

Carrillo was not represented and did not have, 

or at least didn't take the opportunity to 

be there and cross-examine. He may not have 

had the opportunity. 
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MR. ODAM: Whet would b~ t~~ limited 

~ur~oses at this time that the Master could 

see that the testimony of Clinton Man~es 

would be admissible? 

THE MASTER: Well, I don't know, that 

it is admissible for anythin~. I _1us t 

admitted that for whatever worth it was 

as the transcript of that testimony because 

you can't sift out what Jud~e Carrillo says~ 

I suppose you could, I don't see any point 

in it, you couldn't sift out what Jud~e 

Carrillo says from what the other witnesses 

say. J~e Carrillo's testimony is --

MR. ODAM: Let me withdraw at this 

~oint any attempt to ~et into evidence for 

the truthfulness of the matters asserted 

the statements that were made by Clinton 

Man~es, the Plaintiff in this lawsuit, as 

to his business dealings with the Judge 

on the case. 

Let me step over to pa~e 106 of the 

testimony which is the testimony of Jud~e 

0. P. Carrillo who was examined by Mr. 

Smith and I would offer the testimony of 

Judge o. P, Carrillo for the truthfulness 
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THE ~STER: WPll, thf'n, that is 

admissiblf' insofar as it contains admissions. 

MR. MITCHELL: Wt> would ob1ect to thP 

f'ntirf' admission, Your Honor, on thf' ~rounds 

that to do so would bf' to violatf' thP 

the hearin~ in this casf', that is, that 
i 

Jud~e Carrillo first nef'd not take the stand, 1 

and secondly, he has thP ri~ht to tnvok• I 

all of t"tf' ,rtvile~es, sdf-incrimtnation 

and, too, thr same is h•arsay and there arP 

no viable exceptions under which it can be 

offered. 

THE MASTER: Excuse me, I want to be 

sure I understand that one. I didnot --

you say that a man who takes the staR! in 

other procredin~s and testifies can suppress 

that testimony if it tends to incriminate 

him? 

MR. MITCHELL: Yes, ~tr, l)articularly 

in this type of case. Jud~e. where it is 

asort of a sui ~eneris proceedin~s. Jud~e. 

where it is tm,lieit that the ~utdelines 
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are those of due orocess --

THE MASTER: I say this is -- it iR 

not in my view but let's assume that this 

was a criminal case, and let's don't use 

Judge Carrillo, but let's use somebody else, 

but a person is char~e~ wtth an offense --

MR. MITCHELL: Ri~ht. 

THE MASTER: He testified in a prior 

oroceedin~ voluntarily and incriminated him-

self, it cannot be used? 

MR. MITCHELL: Ri~ht. Why, Your Honor, 

because where the testimony is offered at 

a criminal case, which is in the form of 

an admission in a civil case, becomes what 

we call a confession and bein~ a anfession 

has to come in under one, two, three, four. 

five, six, seven reasons. 

THE MASTER: Even though at the time 

he gives his testimony there is --

MR. MITCHELL: That is ri~ht. 

THE MASTER: -- accusations? 

MR. MITCHELL: That's ri~ht. our posi-

tion is, Jud~e ~ers, if it i.s used as an 

admission, it becomes a confession, and if 

it becomes a confessi.on, it has to come in 
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under thP rules of confessions. 

THE MASTER: I will overrule that 

obj~ction and admit what Jud~e Carrillo 

testified to in the trial proceeding. 

Now, you are welcome to note for the 

record those pages if you wish. 

MR. ODAM: That is what I was going 

to do now, Your Honor. Let the record 

reflect that the general index to the pro-

ceedings Indicates that beginning on ~a~e 

106 to an~roximately 12R is the testimony 

of Judge Carrillo. Judge Carrillo was again 

examined be~inning at pa~~ 136 to ap~roxi-

mately 142 and that on A~ril the 23rd the 

second ~·~es reflects that Judge Carrillo 

testified by way of a telephone statement 

beginning at ~age 214 and running to page 

217. 

Again, we would off~r the admissions 

that are contained with res~ect to these 

matters which are raised in our ~roceedings 

for th~ truthfulness of the matters asserted 

therein in Exhibit Number 25. 

MR. MITCHELL: The same ob.1 ~>ctions, 

Your Honor. 
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THE MASTER: Yes, sir, they are 

overruled, 

MR. ODAM: Mr. Smith, I will ask you 

to 

MR. MITCHELL: Pardon me, Mr. Odam, 

did you offer the Carrillo examination at 

136 to 140? 

THE MASTER: We~ he may have missed 

it but the index is also before thP commi!!-

sion and before me. 

MR. MITCHELL: All right, Judge. 

THE MASTER: And he has offered all 

of Judge Carrillo's testimony, I think, is 

that correct? 

MR. ODAM: Yes, sir, and if I did omit 

calling out Judge Carrillo's testimony on 

pages 136 to 140 --

MR. MITCHELL: That was my only reason 

for inquiry, Judge Meyers. I just wanted to 

know if he offered it. 

THE MASTER: ·That i.s all right, then 

you are entitled to know. 

Q (By Mr. Odam:) Mr. Smith, I ask you to look at 

what has~en marked as Examiner's Exhibit Number 23 

which is captioned, A Brief of Defendant R. R. Guer~a 
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and M. A. Guerra Suonortfng Th~ir Motion for 

Disqualification or Recusation and ask if you 

can identtfy that document? 

A Yes, sir. This i~ a cony of a bri~f we filed on --

in sun~ort of our motion and we filed it on 

February the Rth, or mailed it on that date, 

1973, a co~y to everybody, all of the attorneys 

in the case, and to Judge Carrillo. 

THE MASTER: You said it is Exhibit 23? 

MR. ODAM: Yes, sir. 

Q This is a certified copy? 

A Yes, sir, it is a certified co~y. 

Q And this is your hsndwritin~ as submittin~ it? 

A Yes, sir. 

Q In the pleadings? 

A Yes, sir. 

MR. ODAM: Offer at this time th~ 

brief sunnortfn~ th~ motion for disqualifi-

cation and recusation which is a certified 

co~y. 

MR. MITCHELL: JudgP, I'm tempted to 

object. but on the ~rounds that this is a 

question of arbitration, I am not goin~ to 

object if tt ts a brief to supoori what the 

man should be doin~. tt is pretty good 
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~vfd~nce it fs not cl~arcut, so I am not 

2 ~oing to object on that. I am ~oin~ to let 

3 i.t come in. 

THE MASTER: All rf~ht 

5 MR. ODAM: This ts Exl-tibi.t Number 23, 

6 THE MASTER: I will admit ft. 

7 Q I will show you at this time what the Examiner 

8 has marked as Exhibi.t Number 24 which i.s a certi fie~ 

9 copy of what document? 

10 A This is a second suoolem~ntal motion for disquali-

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 
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25 

fication or recusation that was fil~d by me; fil~d 

on March 30th. that was the day w~ held a hearing 

and this raises the additional ~rounds of our 

rig~t to a fair trial befor~ an impartial judge 

under the provistons of the Fifth and the Fourteent~ 

Amendment to ~e Constitution of t~~ Untted States, 

that was an equal orotection clause. That was 

our ticket to the Supreme Court tf we had to ~o 

that far. 

Q And this was the certified cooy signed by you? 

A Yes, that is ri~~t. 

Q All right. 

MR. ODAM: I cffer it. 

MR. MITCHELL: Same objections as 

previously made, Jud~e. 
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THE MASTER: OvPrrule~ and it is 

a~mitten. Do you want to qu{t or can you 

~o anyth{n~ {n the nPxt forty-five secon~s? 

MR. ODAM: I will quit for the dsy, 

Your Honor, and resume with_this witness 

tomorrow morning. 

MR. MITClmLL: Is there any change, 

Ju~ge Meyers, that I might have ~ermission 

to withdraw the Exhibits? I have been, as 

the Court knows, under a tPrrible ~isability 

trying to rea~ some of t~em along and if I 

would give my oath to thi.s Court that I 

would brin~ them back in the mornin~ --

THE MASTER: I don't doubt that. The 

alternative would be if you would mind coming 

back here and working in t~is rather plea-

sant atmosl)he>re. 

MR. MITCHELL: .I ~on' t mind that at 

all, Jud!!;e. I wonder what time it will be 

open, until five? 

THE MASTER: .I am sure until five, yes. 

MR. MITCHELL: All ri~ht, that is fine, 

Your Honor. that is satisfactory. We will 

just leave everything herP. 

THE MASTER: All right. We are off the 
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record. 

(Whereu~on the heartn~ was in recess 
........ ' 

from on€ b\'J::J:pek p.m. Tuesday, Nove-mber 4. 

1975. until ef.~ht-thirty a.m. Wednesday, 
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